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USDA: DOES IT WORK OR WASTE?

WEDNESDAY, JULY 21, 1993

U.S. Senate,
Committee on Governmental Affairs,

Washington, DC.
The Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 2:34 p.m., in room

SD-342, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Byron Dorgan pre-
siding.

Present: Senators Dorgan, Cochran, and McCain.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR DORGAN
Senator DORGAN. We will begin the hearing now. Thank you all

for being here.
This hearing is to discuss the organization of the U.S. Depart-

ment of Agriculture, Does it Work or Does it Waste?
In the early 1860s, the USDA was created under the administra-

tion of Abraham Lincoln with nine employees. Nearly a century-
and-a-third later, we have a U.S. Department of Agriculture with
now nearly 120,000 employees. It is a behemoth organization that
performs an enormous number of functions, and we are asking the
question today, is this the organizational structure that will assist
family farmers? Does it work or does it waste?

In the past decade, farm population has decreased nearly 25 per-
cent and the number of employees at the U.S. Department of Agri-
culture administering the farm program has increased nearly 25
percent. We are losing family farmers and increasing the number
of employees running the farm program. Losing farmers, gaining
bureaucrats. It seems to me we are losing ground with respect to
family farming in our country.

I don't want this hearing to be simply an academic exercise. With
efforts by the USDA, efforts by Vice President Al Gore and the Na-
tional Performance Review, efforts hopefully by this Committee
and others, we will attempt to refine and define and change the
role of the U.S. Department of Agriculture.

I believe there are a number of functions at USDA that duplicate
functions performed elsewhere in government. There are a number
of areas that probably ought to be moved from the USDA to other
areas of government. Significant efficiencies can be achieved and
productivity enhanced by reorganizing the structure of the USDA.
So the question today is whether the USDA is organized effi-

ciently to assist family farmers. I do not believe it is. It has become
increasingly obvious that the expanding mandate of USDA has far
outpaced its organizational structure. In many instances the gen-
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eral welfare and well being of family farmers is not primarily the
priority of the U.S. Depari;ment of Agriculture.

How do we go about rethinking the organization structure and
reinventing USDA? Let me give one example of the duplication

that exists at USDA. USDA has 258 personnel offices, 240 in the

field, 17 in Washington, DC, and an overall USDA personnel office

as well. Together they oversee about 110 pounds of personnel regu-

lations.

This elaborate personnel system duplicates functions and efforts

in many different areas of USDA. Taxpayers do not benefit; rather

they are ill-served by this duplication.

Today, less than one-third of the USDA budget and only about
40 percent of its personnel are involved in helping family farmers
and improving the productivity of agriculture. As we will hear in

testimony today, the agenda of the USDA has changed substan-

tially over the years to include a much larger and much greater

agenda than just improving the life of family farmers. Over half

the USDA's budget is dedicated to food assistance programs. More
than 45 percent of USDA's employees work on natural resource is-

sues, most notably in the Forest Service.

The Congressional Research Service has in the past suggested
that USDA might more appropriately be named the Department of

Food and Nutrition or the Department of Forestry and Natural Re-

sources, given its emphasis and given where its resources are.

It is interesting that in looking at today's organizational chart,

which will be referred to, I believe, by the General Accounting Of-

fice, we have two undersecretaries, and seven assistant secretaries,

none of whom has primary responsibility for assisting the family

farmer. I hope we will talk a bit about that today.

Before we can reform or reinvent the U.S. Department of Agri-

culture, it is essential that the USDA renew its commitment to

family farmers and refocus its mission to enhance agriculture in

this country. And, this direction, of course, must come from Con-
gress. This issue deals with a wide range of policy issues but, it

also deals with the issue of organization. How is this Department
organized? Is it organized in an appropriate and effective way to

carry out its assigned mission?
We are going to hear today from John Harman, the Director of

Food and Agricultural Issues at the GAO, the U.S. General Ac-

counting Office. Next we will hear from the Honorable Bob
Bergland, former Secretary of USDA. We had also invited former

Secretary Madigan, but he is out of town today and cannot be with

us. We will hear also from Professor Chuck Bingman, Professor of

Public Administration from George Washington University, who
has done a substantial amount of work in this area.

And on the third panel we will hear from some farmers, Wayne
Nelson, farmer and President of Communicating for Agriculture;

Ronald Dahlen, farmer and member of the North Dakota Farmer's
Union Board of Directors; and Benny Bunting, a farmer and a

member of the National Family Farm Coalition.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR DORGAN

Good afternoon. In 1862, Abraham Lincoln signed into law a bill creating the U.S.

Department of Agriculture (USDA). With 9 employees, President Lincoln's USDA



began working to meet its mission of improving agricultural productivity. At the
time, 48 percent of our nation's population lived on farms.
Today, more than 130 years later, less than 2 percent of our population lives on

farms. But this steady decrease in the percentage of our farming population has not
slowed the growth of USDA, which now boasts a higher annual budget than all but
17 nations in the world. With 124,000 employees at more than 48,000 locations
worldwide, both the structure and mission of USDA have taken on lives of their
own.
Although much of this enormous growth occurred over the past several decades,

the trend is equally true in recent years. During the 1980s, the farming population
in this country decreased by 24 percent while the number of ASCS employees in-

creased by 24 percent. We are losing farmers and gaining bureaucrats and, in my
view, family farmers in this country are losing ground.
Today the Governmental Affairs Committee will look behind the mammoth struc-

ture and expanding mission of USDA to try to address these problems. More impor-
tantly, we will try to determine what impact these structural flaws have had on our
nation's family farmers.

I want to emphasize that I don't view this hearing as an academic exercise. Twen-
ty-five percent of our nation's economy directly or indirectly depends upon agri-

culture. In my view, our success or failure in providing direction for USDA will
greatly affect not only the future of rural America but the economic and social

health of the entire country.
Undoubtedly, a major cause for the ballooning of the USDA bureaucracy and the

diversion of funds away from agriculture is USDA's expanded responsibilities.

USDA now administers such diverse and resource-intensive programs as Food
Stamps, the School Lunch program, and the Forest Service.

In my view, the question to be considered today is not whether USDA is organized
efficiently to carry out this broad mission. It has become increasingly obvious that
the expanding mandate of USDA has far outpaced the Department's organizational
structure that dates back to the 1930s. Few observers doubt the need for a major
rethinking of USDA in order to reconcile the mission and the structure designed to

carry it out.

The question instead is how to go about this rethinking. Surely, it will be nec-
essary to reorganize USDA by consolidating agencies and moving boxes in the orga-
nizational chart. This is a critical element of the rethinking that we will examine
today at some length.

Let me give you just one example of the duplication and inefficiency that exists
at USDA. USDA has 258 personnel offices—240 in the field, 17 in USDA's Washing-
ton headquarters, and an overall USDA office—which together have accumulated
more than 110 pounds of personnel regulations. This elaborate personnel system
serves no one—not the agency, not its employees, and surely not taxpayers who
must pay for this duplication.
And it's important to remember that these inefficiencies in the structure at USDA

have a very real impact on the family farmers USDA is supposed to serve. For ex-
ample, at least 10 agencies within USDA share jurisdiction over water quality is-

sues. The result is a confusing and sometimes conflicting labyrinth of regulations
that most farmers find impossible to navigate.
But our rethinking needs to go further than rearranging elements within the or-

ganization. We need to redirect USDA and its mission to ensure that its valuable
resources are reaching those for whom USDA and its programs were originally de-
signed—America's family farmers.

In 1862, nearly 100 percent of agency resources were dedicated for helping family
farmers. In 1963, 80 percent of USDA s budget was spent on agriculture programs.
Today, less than one-third of USDA's budget and only about 40 percent of its per-
sonnel go toward helping family farmers and improving agricultural productivity.

Instead, more than half of USDA's budget is dedicated for food assistance pro-
grams, while more than 45 percent of USDA's employees work on natural resource
issues. The Congressional Research Service has suggested that USDA might more
appropriately be named the Department of Food and Nutrition or the Department
of Forestry and Natural Resources.

In looking at today's organizational chsirt for USDA, it's interesting to note that
not one of USDA's 2 Under Secretaries or 7 Assistant Secretaries is primarily re-
sponsible for assisting family farmers. We have Assistant Secretaries who work on
food assistance and consumer programs, economics and congressional relations, but
no one who is accountable to American farmers.

Before we can begin the process of improving and restructuring USDA, it is essen-
tial that USDA renew its commitment to family farmers and refocus its mission to



enhance agriculture in this country. Providing this direction must be the first step

in our efforts to reinvent USDA.
I want to thank all of our witnesses today for contributing to this analysis of

USDA. I look forward to hearing today's testimony.

At this point, I would like to include for the record a statement
from Senator Cohen.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR COHEN

Mr. Chairman, I would like to thank you for holding this hearing this afternoon

to examine a number of programs at the Department of Agriculture.

The tide of public outrage with government has been rising as fast as the Mis-

sissippi River and taxpayers have little faith in the government's ability to manage.
Last month, an opinion poll reported that 98 percent of the American public feels

that Federal agencies waste money with little regard to what is funded or to the

relative success of programs. In my visits to my state, I have found that people re-

sent being asked to sacrifice more so that government can continue to spend on

wasteful programs.
Despite these public demands, the government seems powerless or indifferent to

stop clear instances of waste and mismanagement. Daily articles decry the govern-

ment's waste—construction of unneeded and unwanted Federal office buildings, Fed-

eral warehouses filled with billions of dollars of unneeded goods, and government
Departments which spend milHons for programs that are paid for by all but benefit

few. it is my hope this hearing will be a step in a serious effort to stop a number
of wasteful Federal programs which seem to be growing out of control.

A prime example of an agency growing out of control is the Department of Agri-

culture. The Department has grown from an organization of 22,000 employees in

1932, with a budget of $280 million, into today's bureaucratic behemoth of more
than 124,000 employees that will spend $66 billion this year. Yet the number of

farmers has steadily declined. In 1932, the Nation had 6.7 million farmers which
represented one-fourth of all households. Today, there are about 2.1 million farmers

who make up less than 2 percent of American households—and about half of those

are part-time farmers.
The inverse growth of farmers and the Department of Agriculture is indicative of

the Department's tolerance of programs that provide little meaningful benefit to the

farmers who are most in need, and a failure to control the growth of these pro-

grams. For example, over half of all subsidy payments to farmers go to the largest

8 percent of the Nation's farms.

The problems are as massive as the agency itself Redundant computer systems

that cannot communicate with each other, and regulatory overlap and duplication,

are lust some of the problems that the Department is experiencing. While these are

significant problems, I would like to briefly comment on four programs which I

think generate significant waste. The programs I will dub "the fat four" are: 1) the

Rural Electrification Administration; 2) the Export Promotion Program; 3) Depart-

ment of Agriculture field offices (including offices of the Farmers Home Administra-

tion, Soil Conservation Service, and the Agricultural Stabilization and Conservation

Service); and 4) the Farm Commodity Program.
The Rural Electrification Administration is a $2 billion program to provide credit

and other assistance to electric and telephone systems that service rural areas.

Given that virtually all rural areas of the United States currently have telephone

and electric service, many would argue that it makes little sense to continue to pro-

vide taxpayer-supported assistance. I think it is time to rethink the REA's mission

and purpose.
The House of Representatives has recently moved to reduce the scope of the cur-

rent program and develop a more sensible approach to meeting any remaining needs

for REA service. The House version of the reconciliation bill included a proposal for

restructuring REA in a way to ensure that assistance goes only to those who need

it most. Under the proposal, REA will merge into USDA's Rural Development Ad-
ministration (RDA). In addition, the restructuring will include the elimination of the

highest interest rate subsidies and means test other assistance. It is estimated by

the Congressional Budget Office that the House proposal will save taxpayers $276
million over 5 years. I am pleased that former Secretary of Agriculture Bob
Bergland is here today, in his current position as General Manager of the Rural

Electric Cooperative Association, to discuss the potential impact of this proposal.

The Department's Export Promotion Program will spend about $150 miUion this

year to promote American agricultural products overseas. While most of the pro-

gram budget is used for the worthwhile overseas promotion of agricultural products



such as cling peaches and blueberries, the program will spend at least $50 million

this year in advertising subsidies to well-heeled corporate giants such as Burger
King, Nabisco and Quaker Oats. For example, the government became Pillsbury's

new Doughboy after giving the company a $2.9 million check to promote com prod-
ucts in foreign countries. The program also gave McDonald's, a corporation with $20
billion in sales last year, a half million dollars to promote Chicken McNuggets in

Asia. Clearly, the money used to subsidize these top Fortune 500 corporations could

be more effectively spent on the generic promotion of farm products by small agri-

cultural groups who lack the resources to promote these goods on their own.
There is also a need to examine the Department's 11,000 field offices. These of-

fices are scattered throughout the Nation's counties with little regard for need, in

fact, many of these offices are located in counties where there are only a handful
of, and in some cases no, farmers.
What is most disturbing is that this issue is not new. In April of last year, over

15 months ago, the Wall Street Journal reported that the Agriculture Stabilization

and Conservation Service Office in Fairfield, Connecticut, one of the richest counties
in the Nation, had almost no farmers to subsidize. Yet, one major assistance pro-

gram consisted of giving $3,500 to help defray the cost of a Loading Dock to help
dispose of Horse Manure at the Ox Ridge Hunt Club in Darien where memberships
are $20,000 per year. At the time the County Executive Director of the ASCS office

was actively marketing Agricultural subsidies. But, despite the apparent lack of a
legitimate need for this office, today it remains open.
Last year, outgoing Agriculture Secretary Madigan made a recommendation to

shut down about 1200 offices that were seen as unnecessary. The plan was rejected

by the Clinton Administration until 0MB had a chance to review the Madigan pro-

posal. While the Madigan plan was by no means perfect, it certainly attempted to

strike a balance between meeting the needs of farmers and increasing the economy
and efficiency of the Department. I would encourage the current administration to

take steps to close those offices which are clearly unnecessary.
Finally, I would like to comment on what I consider to be the most wasteful and

unnecessary of all USDA programs—the farm commodity programs. These programs
were designed in the 1930's to ensure a national supply of reasonably priced food.

In a move that probably has Adam Smith spinning in his grave, the government
created agricultural assistance programs to support farm prices, supplement in-

comes and manage supplies. Translated, this simply means that government: 1)

guarantees prices that would otherwise be dictated by the markets, which encour-
ages overproduction; 2) throws away enormous amounts of surplus commodities; and
3) pays farmers not to grow certain crops.

The average taxpayer is under the incorrect assumption that all farmers receive

these types of subsidies. However, it is important to note that only those farmers
involved in the production of 23 specific commodities are entitled to this taxpayer
financed largess. Among the commodities receiving significant support are wheat,
cotton, peanuts, and tobacco. It is equally important to note that commodities like

poultry, most red meats, vegetables (including potatoes), and fi-uit and nut products
do not receive this support yet producers of these products are subject to the same
weather risks and production uncertainties as the taxpayer supported commodities.
These commodity programs accounted for nearly 40 percent of all farm income in

1990 and this year it is estimated that the government will spend a near-record $17
billion in farm subsidies. This is in stark contrast to fiscal year 1980 when the gov-
ernment provided $2.7 billion in price supports.
Most troublesome is that half of the $17 billion in subsidies will be spent on the

top 8 percent of farms. A recent Congressional Research Service report states that,

"a growing number of agricultural experts and economists believe that current com-
modity policy is outdated, and may even be detrimental to the needs of modem agri-

culture and of society in general." Given this assessment, now is an appropriate
time to rethink the need for a program that has proven to be wasteful.

Despite these staggering numbers, nothing is more egregious or raises the public

ire more than government decisions adopting two conflicting policies on the same
issue. For example, it makes little sense for the government to spend hundreds of

millions every year to subsidize tobacco production while, at the same time, spend-
ing millions to educate citizens to the dangers of smoking, and possibly incurring
billions in tobacco-related health care costs. Unfortunately, the government's con-

flicting policies eire not limited to tobacco subsidies. The Interior Department spent
$66 million subsidizing farmland irrigation while the Agriculture Department paid
the same farmers $379 million not to produce.
To be a successful farmer, you must truly know the value of thrift and careful

planning, and must be a prudent steward of God-given resources. It is especially



troubling and ironic, therefore, to see that the department which is supposed to rep-

resent the interests of farmers has strayed so far from these principles.

Clearly these programs need review, reorganization and, in some cases, elimi-

nation. I am looking forward to working with my colleagues on this Committee and

in the Senate to put an end to waste at the Department of Agriculture. I would like

to commend the Chairman and Senator Dorgan for organizing this hearing and I

look forward to hearing today's testimony.

Senator DORGAN. Let me first ask if we could have Mr. John
Harman come forward from the GAO. Mr. Harman, you have some
others with you, I beheve. They are welcome to take a seat at the

table.

I have had an opportunity to review your statement. You are

welcome to summarize it. We will include your full statement as

a part of the permanent record.

Mr. Harman, you may proceed.

TESTIMONY OF JOHN W. HARMAN.i DIRECTOR, FOOD AND AG-
RICULTURE ISSUES, RESOURCE AND COMMUNITY ECO-
NOMIC DEVELOPMENT DIVISION, U.S. GENERAL ACCOUNT-
ING OFFICE, ACCOMPANIED BY DAN HAAS AND ANDY
FINKEL, U.S. GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE

Mr. Harman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
We are pleased to be here. We have done a substantial body of

work over the last 5 years on this subject and welcome any oppor-

tunity we can get to bring this message to this Committee as well

as the others who have jurisdiction in this area.

Senator Dorgan. Let me interrupt just to say that I neglected

in my introduction to say that the GAO has indeed done an enor-

mous amount of work, much of which I have reviewed, and I have

had a number of meetings with you all. It is impressive work, £ind

I appreciate very much that background.
Mr. Harman. We appreciate the comment, Mr. Chairman.

I would like to also introduce the gentlemen who are with me
this morning. On my left is Dan Haas and on my right is Andy
Finkel. These two gentlemen have been heavily involved over the

last 4 or 5 years in this area and so have a great deal of detailed

knowledge in it.

I will be talking about not only the structure of Agriculture but

indeed about the need to revitalize that Agency and to reinvent it,

so to speak, which seems to be the popular term these days.

I guess I would say in short, the world has changed, the environ-

ment has changed, and USDA hasn't. It has remained basically a

reactionary type of Agency. It is not a proactive Agency. It has re-

mained unable to deal with the changing circumstances that it

faces.

I will be using charts over to my right to demonstrate some of

the points that we would like to make—points about the change in

the scope of the organization and the type of responsibilities that

USDA has faced since its inception, the changes in its environ-

ment, and changes in where it spends its money.
This first chart shows what has happened to this Agency since

its beginning in 1862, that you alluded to. It started out as basi-

cally an Agency that was formed to do research and to help farm-

1 The prepared statement of Mr. Harman appears on p. 41.



ers improve their productivity. That began to change in the early

1900s. You will notice there are letters in the box in the lower right

and then there are other numerals and they refer to whether it is

agriculture or natural resources or rural development or food as-

sistance, so it gives you an indication of what the responsibilities

are.

In the early 1900s, USDA gained additionsil responsibility in the
area of agriculture, particularly the meat inspection responsibility.

Also, in 1904 USDA picked up responsibilities in natural resources
with the creation of the Forest Service.

The principal period which impacted this Agency was the 1930s
and 1940s, when major new farm programs were brought into ex-

istence to deal with the effects of the Great Depression. These were
very successful farm programs at that time as they dealt with
those problems that existed.

The CCC, the crop insurance programs, the Farmers Home Ad-
ministration were initiated. Also during this period soil conserva-

tion responsibilities were added to natural resources; rural develop-

ment was introduced with rural electrification, a very successful

program to bring communication and electrification into rural

areas; and also the food assistance area had its beginning with the

creation of surplus food commodity and donation programs.
In the early 1960s, there was the addition of the food stamp pro-

gram, a major program as it turns out in terms of the resources

and mission of this Agency.
And then in the early 1970s, we had the passage of the Rural

Development Act with all that meant for rural communities with
water and sewage grants and other programs.
Now the next chart deals with some of the changes in the envi-

ronment that have occurred, and this one specifically refers to an
issue that you pointed out that the change in the farm population
has had a downward trend ever since USDA's creation when about
50 percent of the population lived on farms. That is down to less

than 2 percent today.

There are some other things that have happened in the environ-

ment. The number of farms is declining rapidly and have been for

some time, but the size of the these farms are increasing. Basically

you have the same amount of acreage under production, so you
have larger and larger farms. The benefits of the farm programs
have been concentrated more and more into a smaller number of

farms.
The farm programs were created in the 1930s and through the

1940s basically to deal with domestic markets, and today we have
a situation where we have to depend more and more on inter-

national markets to meet the production ability of our farmers.
This has meant a changing role for USDA.
On top of that, you add changes in transportation, changes in

computerization and technology and communication. It is just a
wide range of things that have happened. Dramatic advances have
been made in all these areas that should be considered and should
be dealt with as they are occurring, not at specific points in time
in 20- or 30-year intervals.

The next chart deals with the issue of outlays, what has hap-
pened to the outlays, and this is just another way of showing how
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the mission has changed. Some of this you referred to. If you notice

the bottom part of that chart, which is a darker area, that is agri-

cultural outlays. That stood a little over 80 percent in 1965. That
has declined steadily to the point that it is 30 percent today.

Food assistance, the next lighter gray area in that chart, the sec-

ond one up, was 4 percent in 1965. It is now approaching 60 per-

cent, so it has a major, major impact on the agricultural budget,

and if that continues with a level budget, and I think we have to

anticipate that the budget is not going to increase tremendously,

those two bottom areas are going to start putting a major squeeze

on those top areas in natural resources and rural development; ei-

ther that or they are going to have to decline. So there are some
major decisions that must be made there.

The natural resources, you referred to, including the Soil Con-

servation Service and the Forest Service, represents 10 percent of

the outlays, but as you mentioned, it represents almost 50 percent

of the work force.

Now the structure of USDA and how it is able to deal with this

changing mission, what has happened is that the basic structure

and organization of the Department has not changed a whole lot

in terms of what they are trying to do. The "AA" in there, again,

is agriculture, and then the "FA" is food assistance and "NR" is

natural resources and the "RD" is rural development.

What that shows is that most of the structure is set up to deal

with agricultural issues and agricultural programs. The other areas

were kind of hung onto the structure as USDA gained responsibil-

ity for those areas—the food and consumer services area, the natu-

ral resources area. As I mentioned, natural resources has most of

the people; food and consumer services, primarily the food stamp
program has most of the funds.

So you have a situation here where the structure is set up mostly

to deal with agriculture but most of the people are located in natu-

ral resources and most of the funds are going to food and consumer
services. That is not necessarily bad, but I think when you take

into consideration all these other things, it shows that there is a

need here to take a look at this structure and do some changing.

They have added new responsibihties but the culture and the sys-

tems just haven't changed.
The next chart deals with some of the problems with the struc-

ture that are manifested as a result of it. This we call the spaghetti

chart. What it shows, is given the organization at USDA with the

large number of agencies that have been created over the years,

and as the issues that agriculture and this Committee and the ag-

ricultural committees and the policy makers have to deal with are

increasingly cost-cutting.

I think a good way to put this point across is if you were a per-

son who was responsible for biotechnology and you came in and

were told you had to make a major decision on biotechnology by

noon, how would you go about doing that? It would be virtually im-

possible.

Senator McCain. What does that mean again? I don't understand

that chart.

Mr. Harman. Well, what that means is for each one of these

cross-cutting issues, like biotechnology or marketing, each one of



those agencies in the middle has certain responsibilities in those
areas. For example, in marketing you have ACS, Agricultural Mar-
keting Services, AES, the Foreign Agricultural Services—all of
those agencies have responsibility.

Senator McCain. I understand, I understand. Theink you.
Senator Dorgan. In water quality, there are, as I understand it,

nine separate units in USDA that deal with the issue of water
quality. That relates to the question of duplication and effective-

ness if you have jurisdiction spread out over nine different parts
of USDA.
Mr. Harman. The big problem with this is it puts USDA in a re-

actionary position. They are not in a leadership position. To be in

a leadership position, you have to have a strategy and a goal of
where you are going, and it is just almost impossible to do that.

It is not impossible, but it has been very difficult for them.
Some of the other problems that have had ramifications on this

structure and on what has occurred over the years is that there
have been inadequate management systems. That makes it very
difficult for policymakers to make decisions in the face of inad-
equate management information systems that are spread around.
Each one of these agencies has its own system. Agencies don't talk
to each other. They don't have similar data definitions. It has just
become quite a problem, particularly for this new Secretary as he
tries to create one USDA. The same is true of financial manage-
ment systems and also the human resource systems.

It is a common thread throughout this Department. Each one of
these agencies, is autonomous—there are 42 of them. Many have
their own systems and they tend to be very independent. As a re-

sult, it is very difficult to carry out centralized management.
Also, this results in obvious duplication, it results in inefficien-

cies, and I think most importantly it results in the lack of informa-
tion that managers need and this Committee needs and policy-

makers need to make the kind of critical decisions they are going
to have to make regarding these kinds of issues.

There are numerous examples of the structural and systems
problems. You mentioned one, Mr. Chairman, with the 258 dif-

ferent personnel offices. Another one is Farmers Home which spent
$250 million to try automate its field offices, and yet it still relies

on basically color-coded index cards. We have a picture here that
was taken by our stEiff about a year ago that indicates the kind of
situation we are faced with here. We have a computer there that
was turned off with the color-coded index cards sitting beside it

which are used to manage the portfolio. I am not saying that every
office is set up that way, but it is more than you would like to see.

Also, there is just an inability to provide basic information, and
this occurred last year when Senator Lugar was asking some basic
questions about how many people are out in these field offices and
how much are they spending and what are they doing. The Depart-
ment had a very, very difficult time coming up with that informa-
tion because they don't have the common systems and they don't
have common data definitions.

There have been efforts made to fine-tune this existing system,
both by former Secretary Madigan before he left and by current
Secretary Espy, and they are good first steps. They deal with look-
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ing at consolidating and reducing the number of field offices, also

creating single farm agencies, those types of steps.

The major activity that has to be undertaken with this Agency
is revitalization. It has to be revitalized. It has to be reinvented.

Simply restructuring it is probably not going to be enough. If you
took all these farm Agencies and put them into one Agency, that

doesn't necessarily mean it is going to be an effective organization.

It still has to have these management systems underlying it, un-

dergirding it, and it has to have the relationship with the legisla-

tive branch.
There are some things that we think need to be done to do that.

There is a critical need for mission definition. These programs in

many cases have evolved over the years to the point that I am not

sure there is a consensus about what the real missions of some of

these programs are and, indeed, what the Department's mission is.

This is true of farm programs, it is true for rural development.

Do they have responsibility for rural development or don't they? Or
does that reside somewhere else? The Forest Service, should it stay

in the USDA or should it move to the Department of Interior?

There are questions of dealing with food assistance and its relation-

ship to welfare reform. All of these issues are of critical importance

to the Department in terms of how they are going to be structured

and organized and how they are going to carry out their respon-

sibilities.

The issue of management information systems and the key man-
agement systems, that has to be resolved. Part of that is creating

a business plan and a long-range strategic plan to make these ac-

quisitions of computer technology.

Another issue, raised by former Secretary Madigan and by other

Secretaries we have talked to over the last 3 or 4 or 5 years, is this

issue of span of control. Secretary Madigan likened it to 26 lanes

of highway going into one. That was a problem for him, and I think

it is one that needs to be dealt with.

Finally, is this whole issue of reinvention and providing man-
agers the freedom to manage and innovate. There has to be, we
think, a basic change made in terms of how the Congress deals

with the Department and how the Department deals within itself,

to develop performance outcomes and performance indicators that

you can use to make judgments about the success of different pro-

grams.
S. 20 is an attempt to do that, the Government Performance Re-

sults Act of 1993. That is a very important step, we think. It deals

with creating accountabihty at the Department and throughout

Government, and that is something that doesn't exist. It is hard to

have accountability when we have a situation like we just showed
over here, where you have so many difi'erent agencies involved.

This is not going to be an easy task, as I am sure you are aware.

It is very difficult. It is a process involving Federal employees.

State employees even, and the farmers, of course. It is a process

that we think needs to be started, needs to be well thought

through. It is not a partisan issue by any means, but it does in-

volve the future role of the Federal Government in agriculture.

With that, Mr. Chairman, we would be pleased to answer any

questions that you or the other Committee members may have.
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Senator DORGAN. Mr. Harman, thank you very much. As always,
the information you have provided is very interesting.

In my opening statement I did not mention something that I

think is useful to point out. The amount of money that we spend
through USDA and these programs is exceeded by the budgets of

17 countries. In other words, only 17 countries have budgets larger

than our U.S. Department of Agriculture. We are talking about a
very large organization that spends an enormous amount of money.

It has changed substantially over the years, but its organization
structure has not changed very substantially, and the question is

how is it organized now and how should it be organized to meet
the changing role.

I am going to ask a series of questions about the food assistance

programs and the Forest Service and areas of duplication and
waste, but because my colleagues were not here for an opening
statement I would be happy to recognize them for an opening state-

ment or questions.
Let me call on the Senator from Mississippi first.

Senator Cochran. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR COCHRAN
I am glad to have a chance to hear the testimony today of those

who have been looking into the organization of the Department of

Agriculture with a view toward making specific recommendations
about how we can more efficiently operate the Department of Agri-
culture and how it can be more efficiently managed and to ensure
that the funds disbursed by the Department are not done so in a
wasteful way or in a way that doesn't provide accountability for the
appropriate expenditures of funds that have been appropriated by
the Congress.

I had the pleasure, really, and honor of serving here in the Sen-
ate on the Appropriations Committee for 6 years as chairman of

the Subcommittee on Agriculture Appropriations, and it was an in-

teresting challenge to work with other members of the subcommit-
tee every year to review the budget of the Department and to ap-

prove a bill that would fund the activities under the jurisdiction of

the Department of Agriculture and related agencies, such as the
Food and Drug Administration, the Commodity Futures Trading
Commission.

I still have the honor of serving on that subcommittee, although
the Senator from Arkansas, Mr. Bumpers, is now chairman and
has just reached a point where he presented his first bill to the full

committee yesterday. We approved a bill in the full Committee on
Appropriations yesterday to provide funds for the next fiscal year.

I think the amount of money in that bill is about $62 billion.

But what people think about ordinarily when they think about
the Department of Agriculture is farming and production agri-

culture. Today, I think the reality is that, as one of your charts

showed, the allocations and the responsibility for programs that are
designed to deal with problems of farmers and with food production
has decreased substantially over the years.

It is still a substantial amount of money because we still have
a substantial interest in food production and marketing of agricul-

tural commodities. It has become such a big part of our overall
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economy. I think somebody has said that fully 20 percent of the

jobs in America are related directly or indirectly to the production

of food and fiber or the distribution or marketing of those products

that are produced.
More and more, we are seeing that our economic health as a na-

tion depends upon the continued vitahty of the agricultural sector.

When you realize that over $40 bilhon of our trade dollars are

earned by the sale of agricultural commodities in the international

marketplace, that is a substantial return on investment, if you look

at it that way. It benefits everybody in America, not just the farm-

ers but everybody. It raises the standard of living.

The efficient production of food here is unparalleled. We don't

have a single competitive nation that is able to produce the quan-

tity and the quahty of food that the United States is capable of

doing year in and year out, whether you have floods or disasters

or hail storms or droughts. We continue to do it invariably, up
against odds, risk taking, some people not making much money one

year or the other, and that is a record, I think, that deserves the

commendation and congratulations of every American who ought to

recognize how important our agricultural sector is to the country.

And the Department has an unusual responsibility now because

it has been given additional responsibihties. For example, in the

natural resources area you point out, that is the largest-growing

area in terms of man hours per year for employees in the U.S. For-

est Service trying to deal with endangered species laws passed by

Congress, trying to minimize damage to the environment in the

management of our national forests but still manage them under

the mandates of the law.

The food and nutrition area has also been one of the fastest-

growing areas, but that is not reflected in number of persons actu-

ally working at the Department of Agriculture because we depend

upon State and local employees to administer those programs.

The school lunch program, which takes up a considerable amount
of the food assistance dollar that is appropriated every year, is not

really handled and administered by Federal employees, but you

have lunchroom managers, you have people working in the schools,

you have state employees under the jurisdiction of local school

boards who are hired for this purpose. And then in the food stamp

area, again we depend on State employees, county employees to ad-

minister those dollars.

To look at the budget and say, well, we have too many people

working in this area or that area when you compare the amount
of money they are responsible for, they are really not responsible

for the writing of the checks and the taking of the apphcations for

the benefits or in otherwise administering the program.

Some people could get confused by being told that we have a lot

more people who are actually working in the Department of Agri-

culture farm programs than in the nutrition assistance area, but

it is because those are administered by people who are not directly

employed by the Federal Government.
I am tired of hearing everybody criticize the Department of Agri-

culture just for the heck of it. There may be some justifiable rea-

sons to criticize the Department and those who work there, and we
can pick out any Federal Agency or any Federal Department and
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find something that is not going exactly right. The Depart;ment of
Agriculture shouldn't be exempt from scrutiny or criticism, but I

think it is in vogue now, for particularly people from Congressional
districts where they don't have any production agriculture, to beat
up on the Department of Agriculture.

I heard some Congressman the other day offered a bill that
would make it against the law for the Department to have any
more employees working for it than there were farmers in America,
or some such thing. Well, there are only 113,000 people who work
at the Department of Agriculture, so that is an absurd bill on its

face. Yet, that gets a lot of publicity, so the assumption that every-
body comes away with is that there are a lot more people working
at the Department than there are in production agriculture.
The fact is, there are a lot more things going on in the Depart-

ment of Agriculture, such as the U.S. Forest Service and soil con-
servation, watershed activities, protecting the valuable soil and
water resources we have as a Nation, and many other areas, agri-
culture research. Much of it involves food safety research, trying to
make sure that in the case of chemical revenues in our food, that
we understand how to protect against ill effects, threats to safety
and health. There is a lot of money being spent in that area, to
help ensure that America continues to enjoy the highest quality
and most nutritionally-sound food supply in the world, and we are
all very grateful that we do.

I didn't mean to get carried away, but Mr. Chairman, sometimes
these hearings are called for the purpose of just trying to embar-
rass folks who are trying to do a good job in a tough environment,
and I hope that is not the purpose of this hearing. I hope this is

a positive look at how we can constructively influence the efficient
operation of the Department of Agriculture, and I am here ready,
willing, and able to do my part in that effort.

Senator DORGAN. The Senator from Arizona?
Senator McCain. Mr. Chairman, I just had some questions and

I would be glad to wait until you have your questions and I would
be glad to follow, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Dorgan. Thank you very much.
I come from the production sector of agriculture. When I rep-

resent North Dakota, I represent family farmers' interests. I don't
have any interest other than in seeing that USDA is an organiza-
tion that meets the interests and needs of family farmers.

It seems to me, however, the Department of Agriculture has be-
come an enormously large and complex organization that is prob-
ably organized inappropriately to deal with today's issues and to-

day's problems.
When we talk about reinventing and revitalizing, I know those

are code words, but nonetheless, when you talk about reinventing
Government there is probably no better place to start than taking
a look at an organization that looks like a giant tractor tube that
has been patched a thousand times with a thousand different color
patches.

Question: Why does the Forest Service reside in USDA? I don't
have the foggiest idea. Maybe it should, maybe it shouldn't, but it

seems to me, it is reasonable for us to ask.

70-876 - 94 - 2
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Food assistance programs, how have they developed? Are they
properly organized?

I can think of a hundred different questions about the organiza-

tion of the USDA that deal with rural development. All of them re-

late to how we spend our dollars to give family farmers an oppor-

tunity to do well, rural communities, and sparsely-populated areas
an opportunity to do well.

While overcrowding in our cities has caused some significant

problems, my home county has lost nearly 20 percent of its popu-
lation. If you are trying to do business in my home county, that is

a depression, any way you look at it.

I want agriculture to work well, I want family farmers to have
a chance, and I want rural development to focus in a way that

gives us a chance to revitalize rural America. We don't need over-

crowded cities, we need opportunity and people moving back to

rural areas of the country that, I think, do have a lot to offer, but
have largely been abandoned in recent years.

The purpose of this hearing is to be constructive, not destructive.

I would hope that as we ask questions about the structure of the

USDA we will find ways we can make this a more efficient and
more effective organization.

One of the things that people have done over the years is to

mock and make fun of Federal organizations or organizations like

the USDA. Let me give my colleagues an example:
Chris Wallace was on "Prime Time Live" interviewing the person

that measured the flow of catsup, and the person that graded dill

pickles at the USDA. Well, maybe there ought to be some ridicule

if we are paying people to measure catsup flow rates.

I was on a plane with Secretary Espy the other day and he told

me—he is making a lot of changes, I might say, following on the

heels of a number of changes proposed by Secretary Madigan. I

think Secretary Espy is a fresh new voice who, as well, is proposing

substantial changes. He got rid of the people who are measuring
catsup flow and he told me they are not grading pickles.. The fact

is, they are trying to make changes themselves because they under-

stand these kinds of things are embarrassing.

Let me make one other point. C. Northrop Parkinson, whose
works I read in graduate school, talked about the laws and nature

of organizations and bureaucracies, and he used to make a point

that fits Government, USDA included, very well.

If you took 1,000 people, called them a government, and gave

them nothing to do, no duties, no function, and just put them in

an office in a big building and said, here you go, you get a pay-

check, within 6 or 8 weeks some of them would be working over-

time, they would be so busy. It is the nature of organization.

It is not the nature of organization to examine how to work more
effectively or pare itself back. Instead, the nature of bureaucratic

organizations is to find out how can you grab more and do more
and grow and that is the purpose of this hearing.

Let me ask a couple of questions about the Forest Service. You
have looked at the Forest Service, I understand, and USDA at

some length. Can you tell us how the Forest Service became a part

of USDA? Is it a logical part of the USDA, or when we look at
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reinventing these organizations, should we look for a new home for

the Forest Service?
Mr. Harman. Well, I think it is obviously a logical question to

ask. We have similar functions being carried out in the Department
of Interior by several agencies over there.

The question then becomes, does it make more sense because
trees are trees and trees are on Forest Service land are trees on
Interior Department land, and the policies that govern the use of
that resource should be consistent. So the question is, do we need
to have one single place that governs and administers the pro-
grams and policies that affect the use of that resource.

I am not really certain exactly how the Forest Service got put
into Agriculture in 1904. Maybe some of my colleagues know, al-

though I suspect not.

I have talked to people that work in these programs in countries
like New Zealand, and there those resources on public lands are
not considered to be agricultural resources. I assume that what
happened here is that we made the judgment that a tree is an agri-

cultural resource, it just takes a little longer to grow.
Over there in New Zealand, what happens is that the trees on

commercial lands are treated as agricultural and are subject to the
same kind of policies that other commodities are. Of course, they
are in a nonsubsidized economy there.

Senator DORGAN. Do we duplicate some of the functions that
other agencies perform, BLM and others in managing public lands?
Mr. Harman. Yes, there is a duplication there. I know within our

own organization we decided several years ago, when we had the
Forest Service under the jurisdiction of my staff and natural re-

sources and Department of Interior under a natural resources
group, that that didn't really make a lot of sense. In terms of stra-
tegically trying to deal with those issues, we were constantly get-
ting requests from the Congress about issues that cut across all

three of those agencies that you referred to. It made more sense to
us to combine it into one, so we moved the Forest Service over into
our natural resources area.
Now there are, of course, a lot of political issues that have to be

dealt with as you consider that issue. I think that the whole issue
of change, of moving the Forest Service whom, to be quite frank
with you, I am not sure has ever considered themselves to be really
a part of USDA, in some respects. They are a very independent or-

ganization, and that is not unusual because that is the way a lot

of these organizations in USDA are.

I made the comment when I testified

Senator McCain. Mr. Chairman, could I follow up on a question?
Senator DORGAN. Yes.
Senator McCain. But isn't the problem also exacerbated by the

fact like in my State where you have BLM land, you have Park
Service land, and you have Forest Service land, and the Forest
Service land many times is guided under entirely different policies
than land exactly adjacent to it?

Mr. Harman. That is precisely correct.
Senator McCain. Isn't that a significant problem, in your view?
Mr. Harman. I would say that is a significant problem, and par-

ticularly from both of those organizations' point of view. The Forest



16

Service is going through its own throes right now of what its mis-
sion is, as they move more and more towards a system that is less
dependent on cutting the trees down and more dependent on mul-
tiple use.

Those kinds of issues, I think, are fair game, and we haven't
looked in detail at all of the ramifications, how many people that
would involve. There is a lot of data that we think needs to be
brought to bear on this issue, and that is another problem is that
this data, in many cases, does not exist. The data exists, but the
information systems to bring it together don't exist.

So that is what we are trying to do now to assist committees like
this in gathering that kind of data, but I think that is certainly fair
game and is a fair question to be raised.

Senator DORGAN. Could you give us some examples of duplication
that exist? For example, in USDA there is an area of education, an
area dealing with science, there used to be an area dealing
with
Mr. Harman. Energy.
Senator DORGAN. energy
Mr. Harman. Transportation.
Senator DoRGAN. transportation, virtually every area. An

Agency that large says, well, we want a piece of this so we are
going to set up a little agency here that is energy and agriculture,
and all of a sudden you have an energy department down at
USDA.
Mr. Harman. That is part of the culture, I think, of that organi-

zation. You have to almost go back to the 1930s, at least, when a
lot of this field structure was created and the success of that field
structure and the independence of these agencies, the decentralized
nature of these agencies and the ability to take their services right
down to the grass roots. That culture, that viewpoint has been
spread throughout the Agency, I think, in the sense that they want
to be able to deal with all these issues within themselves.
You might ask that same question of Professor Bingman, because

I know he has some thoughts in that regard as well, about the
problems that are created as USDA does that.
But that deals across the Government when you talk about the

energy office or the transportation office. But even within USDA,
most of the agencies have their own computers, information sys-
tems—they each have their own personnel systems, and that again
is a matter of culture. It is not necessarily a criticism of USDA ex-
cept from the standpoint that it hasn't been able to make the
change.

It hasn't been able, for whatever reason—and this is not unusual
in Government, it is human nature, first of all, to resist change,
the mechanism for making change, and I think that is what we are
talking about when we are talking about reinventing Government.
We are talking as much about creating a mechanism for change as
anything else.

So there is a great deal of duplication in that Agency which re-

sults in inefficiencies and poor service.

Senator DORGAN. The administration has talked about the cre-
ation of a Farmer Services Agency. Can you discuss that, based on
your understanding of that term?
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Mr. Harman. As we did our work on what we call our general
management reviews, that led to the Senate Agriculture Commit-
tee hearings and some additional hearings, we basically favored the
idea, for the same reason you talk about moving the functions of
the Forest Service and the Department of Interior agencies.

It is the same kind of thinking process with the single-service

farm agency. You would hopefully do away with a lot of duplica-
tion. You would start to get those agencies working better together.

A key here is assigning accountability. Right now, because it is

spread everywhere, everyone is accountable but no one is account-
able.

I don't want to paint a picture that it is complete bedlam down
there because it is not. We have a lot of hard-working people down
there, and sometimes they are working in spite of the system. They
get frustrated by it.

Along with this creation of a single-service agency, though, you
have to look at the complexity of these programs that they are try-

ing to administer. I have been to a number of county offices. Our
staff has been out there, I don't know how many, but it has been
to a large number of them. We are amazed that they are able to

deliver these services a lot of times in the way that they are be-

cause of all the rules and regulations and requirements that they
don't understand and that the farmers don't understand. It has just
gotten way too complex and difficult to administer.
But that has to be dealt with at the same time that you start

talking about a single farm service agency. One is easier to create
probably than the other one and to deal with, but still, I think that
needs to be dealt with.

Senator DORGAN. Senator McCain?
Senator McCain. Mr. Chairman, I think we have a vote on. Is

that correct?

Senator DoRGAN. Yes, we do.

Senator McCain. Very quickly, Mr. Harman, 15 months ago, I

understand you testified before the Agriculture Committee.
Mr. Harman. The Senate committee, yes.

Senator McCain. Has there been any action taken on the rec-

ommendations that you made?
Mr. Harman. That depends on what you mean by action. [Laugh-

ter.]

Basically, the progress has been very slow. Some of it is a result

of the change-over of administrations and some of it is the result

of the difficulty of the process. I think what you have to recognize
here is we have a train with a great deal of momentum going in

one direction. We are trying to stop that train and move it in an-
other direction. Maybe what has been done in the last 15 months
is we have slowed down the momentum of that train.

Senator McCain. I hope so. Are you aware that former Secretary
Madigan had several recommendations, unfortunately developed at
the end of his term, concerning the reduction of the USDA field of-

fices by approximately 1,200, a 28 percent reduction, and that 26
agencies of the USDA be reduced to 13?
Mr. Harman. Yes sir.

Senator McCain. Has any action been taken on them?
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Mr. Harman. The only action that I am aware of that has been

taken on that is that the current Secretary has basically not dis-

avowed those but he has said that he thinks it needs to be looked

at from the standpoint of the headquarters office before it goes for-

ward. So no offices have been closed as a result of that specific ef-

fort. ^ ^ ^
Senator McCain. Do you support such action as recommended by

former Secretary Madigan?
Mr. Harman. Yes, yes.

Senator McCain. Secretary Madigan wrote a letter to me and

several others last year that talked about several requirements by

law that he doesn't feel are necessary. He said, "I am required by

law to maintain eight Forest Service research stations when I only

want six. I am required by law to dispose of FmHA inventory prop-

erty without compensation, thereby increasing our losses," et

cetera, et cetera.

Have you had a chance to look at some of the Congressional ac-

tion that has probably imposed some inefficiencies or perhaps could

be changed so that we could save the taxpayers more money?
Mr. Harman. I know the Secretary asked us on several occasions

to take a look at that and we haven't done it in any kind of struc-

tured way yet. We have had some interest up here to do that.

There is no doubt that Congress needs to be involved. There has

been a lot of micromanagement of the Department, and as I said,

a lot of complexity added to these programs that has inhibited the

Secretary's ability to really manage that Department. Those things,

as I said earlier, I think we are going to have to have a change

in—I hate to use the word—paradigms—and have a different kind

of relationship established between here and there.

Senator McCain. I may be mistaken, but I beUeve there is a

changed attitude here. Unlike the Chairman, who comes from a

farming state, it may be easier for me to be critical, but I think

Secretary Espy is very interested in changes.

I would Hke, if you wouldn't mind, for you to look at some of the

Congressional mandates that perhaps could be opened for review.

I think it is hard for us to have credibility if the Congress man-

dates efficiencies and change over in the executive branch when we
are not willing to make some of those changes ourselves. I would

appreciate it if you would have a look at those as we go through

this process.

Mr. Harman. We have done some of that, and we would certainly

take a look at what we have done and maybe perhaps come up and

talk to your staff also and let you and others know, because that

is a real key issue involved in this process.

Senator McCain. Thank you. I want to thank you and your staff

for doing a very fine job. We appreciate it.

Mr. Harman. Thank you, Senator.

Senator DORGAN. There is a vote with 7 minutes remaining, so

the Committee will stand in recess for 10 minutes.

FRecess.l

Senator DoRGAN. The hearing will come to order. We just had a

vote and we are sorry for the interruption.

Mr. Harman, let me ask one other question, and I asked my col-

leagues at the vote whether they had additional questions.
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Mr. Harman. That would be fine, Mr. Chairman.
Senator DORGAN. We will do that following the hearing.
As you know, we are in the middle of a crisis in rural America,

particularly in Iowa, Missouri, parts of South Dakota, parts of
North Dakota, and Minnesota. Flooding and torrential rains that
have caused enormous crop damage.

Part of the activities of USDA in these circumstances is to re-

spond with disaster aid. Secretary Espy, I think, in fact, has been
named a czar of sorts in responding to these flood issues, and a
major part of the response is going to be to deal with the tremen-
dous agricultural loss.

Have you had a chance to review the USDA disaster response ac-
tivities, and do you have any observations about it at this point?
Mr. Harman. We have been heavily involved over the years in

this whole disaster assistance area. It is one that provides opportu-
nities for inefficient delivery of the services to the farmer because
you have, again, several different agencies involved, both at USDA
and other agencies in Government, the crop insurance, ASCS, those
types of organizations.
But I think what we have found is that by and large, the Depart-

ment pretty much pulls together. I mean, it is a crisis kind of situ-

ation and they are very good at moving out payments to the indi-
viduals that need it.

What we have had a problem with in looking at these disaster
programs is just that it is an uncoordinated kind of structure. It

is not the fault of the Department. You have crop insurance with
a low participation rate and high losses. We have ad hoc disaster
programs which are not on the budget, which makes it very dif-

ficult to do very much with the crop insurance programs.
That whole situation, I think, needs to be looked at—and that

again gets back to the whole question of mission and efficiently de-
livering services to the farmer and whether or not that duplication
prevents you from using some of that investment to move to the
farmers to help them rather than in the administrative process.
We think there is a dire need to take a look and to restructure

that program, that whole disaster aid program. There are a num-
ber of more minor programs, but they do present a problem. But
by and large, in moving these services out and moving the pay-
ments out to the people, it has been fairly good.
We have also had a problem with the Farmers Home Emergency

Loan Program. We haven't found that to be terribly effective in
helping the farmer. It puts them in more debt that makes it more
difficult to pay back than anjd^hing else.

Mr. FiNKEL. Let me give you one example that expands on the
Farmers Home program that John is talking about. It also gets into
the technology area. Given the modem technology in the 1990s, do
we really need to use that color-coded file box we showed earlier.

On Friday, Secretary Espy presented his plan for Farmers Home
disaster assistance. Part of that plan was to authorize a 90-day
moratorium to all housing loan holders in the flood area. Now that
color-coded file box in the county FmHA office is the ultimate de-
centralized office.

On the other side, Chemical Residential Mortgage Corporation
services from one central location 100,000 Farmers Home loans.
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Monday morning, from their computer base, they sent a letter to

every one of those loan holders announcing the 90-day moratorium.
I doubt if the Farmers Home offices, using those color-coded file

boxes, were able to act that quickly. Centralized servicing is an-

other option for servicing a lot of people.

Mr. Harman. That is an excellent example of inefficiencies that
have come about.
Senator DORGAN. It does seem to me that the USDA responds to

a crisis by obliterating traditional reorganizational lines. This prob-
ably makes them much more efficient in some respects, or at least

allows them to respond more quickly and probably more effectively

in a crisis than they would under normal circumstances. That is

because in most cases during an emergency the Secretary says,

look, here is the job, let us figure out how we get this done and
don't worry so much about who reports to whom. At least, that is

my observation, and I would hope that will be true again in this

disaster as well.

We appreciate very much the contribution you have made. I look

forward to continuing to work with you. I spent a couple of hours
with Vice President Gore and some others on the subject of USDA
and other agencies in the Government and reinventing Govern-
ment, and I believe this will be an interesting period as we discuss

the organizational role of not only this Agency but many others in

the coming year.

Thank you very much, Mr. Harman.
Mr. Hajiman. We are certainly looking forward to aiding you and

this Committee in any way we can.

Senator DoRGAN. Thank you very much.
Next we will ask for testimony from the Honorable Bob

Bergland. He is the Executive Vice President and General Manager
of the National Rural Electric Cooperative Association. Mr.
Bergland is the former Secretary of Agriculture, and, I might men-
tion, a former member of Congress representing the Seventh Dis-

trict in Minnesota.
We will also hear from Chuck Bingman. He is a professor of pub-

lic administration at George Washington University and has done
a substantial amount of work in this area.

Welcome, and we- appreciate both of you taking time out of your
schedule to be with us.

Mr. Bergland, let me hear from you first.

TESTIMONY OF HON. BOB BERGLAND,i EXECUTIVE VICE
PRESIDENT AND GENERAL MANAGER, NATIONAL RURAL
ELECTRIC COOPERATIVE ASSOCIATION AND FORMER SEC-
RETARY OF AGRICULTURE, 1977-1981

Mr. Bergland. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
I have a rather lengthy statement that I will submit for the

record.

Senator Dorgan. Without objection.

Mr. Bergland. I will comment briefly on its contents and some
observations generally speaking.

I The prepared statement of Mr.Bergland appears on page 76.



21

I have spent a fair amount of my time wonying about the De-
partment of Housing and Urban Affairs. We hve in a system where
the law of large numbers and the majorities will dominate, and the
50 or so million persons who call rural America home need to be
represented also in these powered talks.

The problem is, the division between rural-urban has created
problems that I want to talk about. I think that in reorganization
we can address some things that simply must not be cast aside.

I agree completely with your general observation about the
change in the Department's focus. Agriculture is not as important
in the Department as it once was, and to dramatize that, there are
about 1,000 rural electric cooperatives in 46 states. We are wall-
to-wall, every place, a little sparse in California, a little sparse in
New England and none in Hawaii, but otherwise we are every-
where.
We have 12 million customers of these rural electric cooperatives.

It is 98 percent rural, and in a few places we touch on some of the
outer suburbs of cities that have grown out, but we are still basi-
cally a very, very rural organization.
Of the 12 million customers, only 2 million have any farm income

at all. Ten million of these persons who live in these rural commu-
nities have no farm income. Of the 2 million families who do have
farm income, only 200,000 farm and ranch for a living. There has
been an enormous change in the structure of agriculture since the
Department was created 100 years ago, when there were about 8
or 9 million farms in the United States.
The change in the structure has come about largely because of

concentration in the perishable business particularly, pigs, chick-
ens, eggs, turkeys, fruits and vegetables, and ornamental shrubs.
Dairying is headed that direction, cattle feeding has pretty much
gone that way. Vertical integration has offered certain economic ad-
vantages so compelling that the independent producers of these
commodities have found it impossible to compete.

Part of my family was in the turkey business, big independent
operators at one time, and they either had to join an integrated or-

ganization or quit. They joined a cooperative in Minneapolis called
Land O' Lakes, but the fact is that we have seen a major shift in
the structure of farming. So today, 10 percent of the farming fami-
lies produce 90 percent of the food and fiber that finds its way to
the marketplace.
The Department always speaks to the need for strengthening

family agriculture, but that is not the way things work. The bene-
fits and the payments and the attention smd the support still go
to the major economic motors that drive farming, large-scale, high-
powered, highly-productive, efficient machines in the field that
produce food for the commercial marketplace, and they do a very
good job.

I think that the family has a role to play in this world and in
this rural community, I think a very, very important role, as a
matter of fact, but I think it needs to be redefined. For most of
these families, the issue is jobs. Of the two million families that
live on farms and have farming income, they earn more money
from jobs than they do from the farm itself, and that includes these
large commercial enterprises. So rural development becomes a very
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important part of the Department's mandate, and I want to talk

about that.

On the business of consoHdation, this is a whole lot easier said

than done. The four agencies which deal primarily with farming,

the Soil Conservation Service, ASCS, the Federal Crop Insurance

Corporation, and the Farmers Home farm lending aspects each

have a very, very different mandate and agenda.

Each one has a very complicated body of law to run, and much
of the complexities originate in the law itself. These rules weren't

invented by the civil service, they are required by law. I think the

Congress can go a long way as the farm bills are up for review, as

they will be from time to time, if the Congress will take a look at

some of the complexities that have been built in, that require com-

plicated rules and a large organization to run it.

My son-in-law farms 2,800 acres in Minnesota. It is a substantial

commercial family-owned farm, large enough to achieve all econo-

mies of scale. He tells me that when he goes to the ASCS office,

he has to spend a day with a well-informed official of the Depart-

ment to tell him what he needs to do to get in and stay in compli-

ance with the law. It becomes so complicated, and particularly in

a farm as complicated as his, because he owns some land, he rents

some land, some is combined, some is not, and the rules regulating

this sort of an enterprise are unbelievably complicated.

So to reduce the numbers of persons working in that office and
to maintain the high level of service required by the Congress and

by the public means that there simply have to be people there who
know what they are talking about. He cannot conduct his business

with someone who is uninformed.
The role of Farmers Home is an entirely different field. The Soil

Conservation Service is a function, in large part, of State law. Soil

Conservation districts are created by state law, and the Soil Con-

servation work unit specialists work for that district.

So as we look at consolidation, we have to deal with a whole vari-

ety of complexities that can't simply be brushed aside, and when
I hear people talking about consolidating agencies and saving a lot

of people and a lot of money, I worry that the purposes and the

missions can be sacrificed in this process and my advice is to go

slow on this one.

I think some consolidation is in order. I think collocation makes
sense. I think that standard uniform computer technologies make
sense. They do not now talk to each other. It is archaic, out of date,

and needs to be brought up to speed, and I think changing the ad-

ministrative structures makes sense. I think there don't need to be

four administrative persons in one county; one will do. There are

those kinds of economies that can be introduced without tearing up
the basic mission of the agencies or reducing the level or the qual-

ity of service provided by the Department to serve the missions

that are required by law.

And I know that this Committee and the Congress will approach

these matters carefully. The Secretary has a reorganization plan

under study, and I am sure that he, likewise, will be mindful of the

obligations the Department has to the rural communities that they

are designed to serve.
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I would like to deal primarily with the business of rural develop-
ment, because I think the time has come to rethink this whole
strategy.

For the most part of my professional life, we have dealt with
rural areas separately and discretely from urban places. The De-
partment of Housing and Urban Development is a case in point. It

has its mandate, and that is OK, but the problem becomes one of

compartmentalizing. We think of development in terms of bound-
aries, that one program ends at a boundary, whether it is a city

limit or a State line or a county line or whatever, and that is not
the way the economy works.

I think the time has come for development to take place around
economic centers, even if it crosses State lines and if it goes into

many counties and if it incorporates many towns along with the
outlying rural communities and townships. It ought to be looked at

that way. I think the definition of rural needs to be broadened to

not just refer to farming townships and small villages but to in-

clude places like Fargo-Moorhead, for example, communities with
which you and I are familiar.

We work hard on rural development in the Rural Electric Co-
operatives, and with some success. We target local existing indus-
tries and small business and we go to those people and say, what
can we do to help you double your employment? Now they have
three employees and the target is six. We make headway, but it is

a job here and a job there. Over the years, about a million jobs
have been created that way.
But we have learned that you cannot separate rural development

from the communities within a State, that they are all one econ-
omy. Fargo-Moorhead and Minot and Bismarck and the towns and
cities and the farms and ranches of North Dakota are one economic
unit, and I think it is a mistake to think about rural versus urban,
that it is Fargo versus everybody else.

We find in our work that it is much easier to build jobs and
homes and communities within concentric circles around a small
city that has a good school, perhaps a university branch, a decent
hospital facility, a medical facility, an airport probably, and that as
those economies evolve we can spread out and go beyond that even-
tually. We can go well beyond the border of that city.

But if there isn't that basic economic motor to begin with, it is

a very, very hard thing to do to build the economy. So we think
that instead of looking at it as a rural issue it needs to be looked
at as a much broader challenge.

I know some of the people at GAO are interested in this matter,
and I know that they are talking some about doing studies of this

magnitude to determine these economic motors and where they
exist and how they can be encouraged and how we can build
around them. The Economic Development Administration has eco-

nomic development districts, but they are political boundaries.
They have really only little to do with the real economic world in
which they have an interest.

So, Mr. Chairman, as the Government reorganizes itself, I would
like for the general matter of development to take on a much
broader agenda and deal in a broader range of things. Rather than
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saying we are going to deal with rural water separately from urban
water, these things should be combined.
Mr. Chairman, that concludes my summary.
Senator DORGAN. Thank you very much.
Next we will hear from Professor Bingman.
Professor, you may proceed. We will include your entire state-

ment as a part of the record and you may summarize.

TESTIMONY OF CHARLES F. BINGMAN,i PROFESSOR OF PUB-
Lie ADMINISTRATION, GEORGE WASHINGTON UNIVERSITY

Mr. Bingman. Thank you very much.
I appreciate the opportunity to come and speak to you here, and

I have some nice introductory remarks which I will now skip and
try to get to the heart of what I would like to try to address, which
is two things. One is some specific proposals for reorganization for

the Department that I think it would be worthwhile to consider
and the second is a few suggestions about key elements of manage-
ment reform and management improvement, which I believe would
be important for the Department whether or not reorganization is

undertaken.
With respect to reorganization, I guess there is almost a gospel

in this town that I have seen over 40 years of working for the Gov-
ernment or working as the senior organization expert for the Office

of Management and Budget, and most recently in my academic
pursuits. The gospel is that bigger is better, and I think that gospel
for a long time drove the design of the Department of Agriculture.

As John Harman testified, it is difficult to find an area of Gov-
ernment activity that is not in- some way involved in or duplicated
by or overlapping with some aspect of the Department of Agri-
culture.

As the Department grew bigger, it obviously grew more complex.
It became more bureaucratic and became slower moving and had
greater difficulty keeping up with the tides of reality that were
flowing in the agricultural community in the United States.

To me, the most exciting potential, the idea that offers the great-

est opportunity, the greatest single potential for revitgdization of
the Agriculture Department is this concept of a single farm service

organization. This idea is not new. The essence has been proposed
by many outside observers and was incorporated in major studies
of the Department in 1973, 1979, 1985, and 1991. The fact that
this idea has been successfully ignored for almost 20 years is a
classic example of what tends to happen in this town.

Basically, this proposal would combine most of the current re-

sponsibilities of ASCS, Farmers Home Administration, SCS, Com-
modity Credit Corporation, Federal Crop Insurance Corporation,
and probably the Extension Service.

What I would emphasize is that I think the essence of this idea
is not simply colocation or some kind of ministerial accommodation
but a radical redesign of that whole structure, a combination of

those separate organizations into a single entity, into a single

Farm Service Administration, both in the headquarters of USDA

1 The prepared statement of Mr. Bingham appears on page 78.
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and, more importantly, a rationalization of the field delivery sys-

tems at the field level.

In my mind, this is also tied with a second and fascinating poten-
tial for reform whose time may well have arrived, and that is for

the USDA to officially abandon the philosophy of basing its field or-

ganization on our 3,000 counties and shifting the base instead to

the 50 States.

In each State, a single office could be set up to direct all pro-

grams, provide support services, maintain common automated data
base, and provide central State-level management. Where nec-

essary, regional offices, perhaps in the range of 5 to 10, could be
set up in each State where the volume of service delivery business
warrants, to provide the best service to the most customers.

I emphasize to you, Mr. Chairman, that this is something far be-

yond what has been offered in the way of field structure accommo-
dation to date. This is not colocation, this is not geographical com-
bination, this is not simply eliminating a few marginal offices. This
is a restructuring of the service delivery organizations fi-om the top

to the bottom.
The sheer magnitude of the numbers gives you some illustration

of the potential of this idea. If I have my numbers straight, and
it is awfully difficult for an outside to get right numbers, the four

major elements involved have about 11,000 field offices between
them and some 30,000 employees. Think of the potential if that
could be redesigned into a 50 State and perhaps 500 regional

suboffice structure.

The second major reorganization proposal that I would like to

discuss is with respect to the Farmers Home Administration. In my
longer paper I talk about two options. One is the option of attempt-
ing to transfer Farmers Home Administration to an independently-
chartered Government-sponsored enterprise, independent and out-

side of the Department.
But the most likely alternative is the fact that we already have

such a Government-sponsored enterprise in existence. It is called

the Farm Credit System. It was originally chartered by Congress
in 1916 but is now an independent cooperative organization which
already parallels many of the lending roles of the Farmers Home
Administration. The Farm Credit System structure means that bor-

rowers are also shareholders. It already has a capitalization of $64
billion, and it has a well-designed structure of protective mecha-
nisms that help to ensure the reliability and soundness of this

lending program.
There is the FCS Financial Assistance Corporation, which can

issue federally guaranteed debt to provide funds for closing out or

merging insolvent FCS institutions. There is the Federal Agricul-

tural Mortgage Corporation, or Farmer Mac, which provides the
secondary market for loans and offers protection for banks, insur-

ance companies, and FCS lenders. There is the Farm Credit Insur-

ance Corporation, which insures and pays off claims by investors

in failure situations. There is £ilso the Farm Credit Administration,
which is an overseer £ind regulator inside the Department of Agri-
culture.

The third major reorganization idea I would like to address is the
potential transfer of the food stamp and school lunch programs to
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the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. I beheve this

transfer should be given serious consideration. I believe that plac-

ing food assistance programs in HHS enhances the likelihood of

further valuable coordination with other social programs in urban
areas and in our elementary schools.

If I were the Secretary of HHS, I am not sure I would necessarily

want to seek out another major program like food stamps, but if

we think in terms of the best interests of our national social pro-

gram base, much of which is already administered centrally by the

States, including Medicaid and AFCS and the food stamp program,

then I think the transfer of the food assistance programs to HHS
could be well justified on program excellence terms and might re-

sult in substantial savings to the pubUc in the capacity to rational-

ize the administration and organization and management of these

programs, which consolidate fairly well at the State level.

I also emphasize in my longer statement that one of the great

mysteries to me in looking at the USDA from the outside is the in-

ability of the Secretaries to find that that Department is responsive

to their Secretarial direction. I think that much work could be done

to strengthen the role of the Office of the Secretary, even in terms

of weakening some of the second- and third-level authorities within

the Department.
I see all the right boxes, but I still don't see how the Secretary

is able to have his own office and own resources for strategic plan-

ning, for intensive program evaluation, policy evaluation, policy en-

forcement, and the tracking of the implementation of Secretarial

initiatives from the top down into the organization.

Let me quickly in a couple of minutes try to point out my collat-

eral concern, Mr. Chairman, with some ideas for management re-

forms and revitalizations in the Department.
Even if reorganization doesn't happen, or even if reorganization

is very slow, I think there are endless opportunities to improve the

performance and service delivery of this Department by upgrading

and improving its management. In my longer statement I empha-
size the absolute necessity for getting some kind of program eval-

uation system in that Department, mandated by the Congress if

necessary.
What I am saying is that over the long haul, program managers

simply seem unable or unwilling to evaluate the success or failure

of their programs. It is not an easy thing necessarily to be able to

say, my program is obsolete or it isn't delivering value for money,

but as a Government responsibility, I think that is absolutely criti-

cal, and I don't see that competence in the Department now. It also

takes a little special guts for the political leadership to be able to

say that programs they have sponsored are perhaps no longer very

effective.

Second, I would advocate a continuous and substantial process of

management systems reform in the Department. Now this sort of

thing puts a lot of people to sleep. It is a very mundane kind of

argument, but management systems in a huge, complex organiza-

tion like USDA are the cement that holds that institution together.

They are the vehicle by which services and processes are delivered

for the clientele of that Department.
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My bureaucratic instincts tell me that an organization that has
waited this long to do substantial management reform needs a lot

of redress. Outside observers have said service to the public is too

slow, error rates are unacceptably high, and duplication and over-

lap of programs and data bases wastes public funds. There is lack

of coordination, which causes delay and confusion. Red tape is rife

and clientele must waste their time dealing with that red tape.

Inspection standards, agency regulations, eligibility criteria, pro-

gram directives, slowness in the receipt and payment of financial

obligations, the lack of tight financial controls, are all signs and
portents that have been read by GAO, by the Inspectors General,

by outside academics, and even interests inside the Department as
evidences that this whole business of substantial, continuous, hard-
driven management systems reform is an imperative in the Depart-
ment.

I would mandate, by statute, if necessary, some form of manage-
ment improvement plan, an annual plan for that Department.
There are now lots of reports that are required, but I am talking

about something more than just a report. I am talking about a re-

quirement that each element of the Department prepare an action

plan to identify problems, propose courses of correction, and set

target dates for the implementation of solutions.

There are some other ideas along those lines, Mr. Chairman, but
perhaps we can get them in some other way.

In closing, I would just simply like to say—I hate to strike an
optimistic note after so many pessimistic statements, but I do see

the political tides changing. I think it was Senator McCain that

pointed that out. I think the very fact that you are conducting
these hearings is evidence that some of the winds for change are

blowing in the Congress.
I can say that my own judgment is that with respect to the reor-

ganization or management reform of the Department, nothing will

happen unless Congress signals that it wants it to happen and is

an active partner in bringing about or even driving institutional

change in the Department.
I would also say that there is a great danger that the Congress

v^dll invest its political capital in one great effort here, so don't set-

tle for too little. I have seen this happen many times, where there

is an urge for reform and then it sort of peters out and we end up
with relatively modest change after some enormous investment of

political capital.

I don't think the Department needs minor repairs and renova-

tions. I think it needs something closer to the reinventing theme
you started with, and unless you can help to galvanize this legisla-

tive initiative to the point that it reaches very fundamental change,
I am concerned that we will end up settling for just nickels and
dimes.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator DoRGAN. Mr. Bingman, thank you very much. I appre-

ciate the testimony that both of you have given.

The American people are not satisfied with their Government
these days. They want improved efficiency, they want effective

agencies delivering the services they want delivered with their tax
dollars, and that is part of the reason for this discussion. Times
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have changed; I think the USDA structure has not, and this is a

discussion about how it must change to meet the expectations of

the American people.

As you were testifying, I was thinking, this is not a poHcy issue

area that is provoking great excitement. I mean, it is not gays in

the mihtary. It does not lead to controversy and the exchange of

ideas, sometimes hot-tempered ideas. But nonetheless, this is very

important. These are very important policy questions. What should

USDA do? How can it meet the expectations of the American peo-

ple?

Mr. Bergland, Mr. Bingman talked about the food assistance pro-

grams, which, as you know, are now consuming a significant part

of USDA's budget. He suggests that food assistance programs

might find a home elsewhere, more appropriately.

How would you view that suggestion?

Mr. Bergland. Mr. Chairman, that matter was discussed and
studied some during my time at USDA and during the Carter ad-

ministration, when we at USDA and then-Secretary Joe Califano at

whatever it was known as at that time. Health and Human Serv-

ices in later years, and I and our people looked at this from a man-
agement standpoint. Were there any economies to be achieved?

They were pretty modest, to be honest about it. The Department
has a competent stajff. They are experienced in their field. We
couldn't find anybody, no one could find that it could be transferred

to the Department of Health and Human Services and do it with

fewer persons. So any savings that might be achieved would not be

in the field of personnel, because it was being run with a modest

staff.

As has been noted, the bulk of the administration of that pro-

gram is at the local level. It is the county service agencies with the

State departments of health or appropriate agency backup at the

State level managing the food stamps, school lunches, WIC, and

the like. So we were not able to find any significant savings.

There was strong resistance to this move coming from the Con-

gress, fi-om the Committees on Appropriations, from others, be-

cause if the feeding programs of USDA were transferred to another

department, the Congressional responsibilities would change with

it and that created a real stir up here on Capitol Hill, as one could

imagine, and then the usual and traditional constituency groups

were unhappy with the idea.

Some of the farm groups objected to the proposal because they

said if there isn't a program designed to care for the feeding of peo-

ple at USDA, the fear was that city people would turn away from

farm programs and that farm and rural communities would be

trampled in the political stampede, that the Department's commit-

ment to feeding programs helped to broaden its political agenda

and maintained urban interest in rural matters, and that is an im-

portant thing.

Senator DORGAN. I have learned that historically people have

said, well, if you include the food stamp program in USDA, it

melds urban and rural interests together. The urban folks support

the rural portion of USDA and the rural folks support the food

stamp portion. It builds pohtical support for rural America.
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And yet if you take a look at what happens in every budget, and
this year is no exception, the rural portion is getting cut, and cut
in real terms.
Mr. Bergland. True.
Senator DORGAN. Price supports, REA, cut in real dollars from

last year, in some cases fairly substantially, and the rest of it is

being increased. It is hard for me to see that the connection that
was asserted a decade or two ago, that if you blend these together
somehow there will be a self-supporting political mechanism that
helps enhance support for rural programs, is still relevant. I am
just wondering whether what used to be considered to be true is

still true.

Mr. Bingman, you heard Mr. Bergleind talk about the definition
of rural areas. He suggested we need to look to a broader definition
of rural development than some county out there with no cities or
just a few small towns losing population.
What is your impression of that suggestion?
Mr. Bingman. I think the idea of changing our perceptions of

what we mean by rural communities may be at the heart of this
whole business of what you want a Department to do.

There are endless statistics, many of which Mr. Bergland cited,

which say that farming is no longer central to the health and
strength of rural communities, rural and small-town communities,
that increasingly what rural residents want to see is a rounded and
balanced kind of community in which they have more job opportu-
nities, a more stable community, a more prosperous community,
and a better developed community economically than they have
typically had in the past.

So I think we are, in fact, shifting away from USDA as a farmer
department and to USDA as a rural community services depart-
ment, and I find that extraordinarily attractive.

I have never lived on a farm, but I have relatives in Wisconsin
who live on a farm and they all started out with my grandparents
and then my aunts and uncles on small, genergd purpose farms,
100 acres, 120 acres, whatever. None of those farmers can make a
living now. They have either gotten out of farming and leased their
land to one of the families in their valley that hit it big and is now
the agribusinessman or else they are working in some other occu-
pation.

I have a cousin who is working for the University of Wisconsin.
I have an aunt who is working for a small factory that makes lawn
furniture. In many cases, that is the fate of rural communities
these days, and I think the Department has to show more capacity
to reinvest its talent, to reinvest its money, and to reinvest its in-

terest and concern into ways of not only helping to develop rural
communities but to move them upscale into the kind of economic
development opportunities that are richer in value and ultimate
purpose.
Mr. Bergland. I would like to add one word, Mr. Chairman.
I hope that I am not misunderstood here. I do not suggest that

. farming be abandoned. It is still very, very important to the Nation
and to the communities where it exists.

But it is not likely to employ any more persons. In fact, most of
the research in agriculture these days and has for a long time been

70-876 - 94 - 3
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in trying to find ways of reducing the person power requirements

and increasing mechanization. So the job opportunities in farming

are just being reduced, and I don't think that is going to turn

around.
In order to stabilize communities, we need more than just the

jobs created by farming itself. We need to broaden that base, but

that is not to suggest that farming can just be ignored. I think

farm income is much too low, but that is another matter.

Senator Dorgan. I want to thank both of you for your testimony

£ind your patience today.

Mr. BiNGMAN. You are welcome.
Senator Dorgan. Your full statements will be made a part of the

permanent record, and we appreciate your coming.

Mr. Bergland. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. BiNGMAN. Thank you.

Senator Dorgan. The next panel will be Wayne Nelson, Presi-

dent of Communicating for Agriculture. Wayne is also a farmer.

Next is Ron Dahlen, a farmer and member of the North Dakota
Farmer's Union Board of Directors, and Benny Bunting, a farmer

and a member of the National Family Farm Coalition.

Could the three of you please come forward. Your statements are

a part of the permanent record and we would simply ask that you

summarize your statements.

Wayne, I don't know where you are from. Would you give us that

for the record, and then please begin.

Mr. Nelson. I am from Winner, South Dakota.

Senator DORGAN. Thank you very much. Please proceed.

TESTIMONY OF WAYNE NELSON,i FARMER AND PRESmENT
OF COMMUNICATING FOR AGRICULTURE

Mr. Nelson. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the

Committee.
I thank you for the opportunity to present some of our views and

concerns as members of Communicating for Agriculture on the is-

sues related to the proposed restructuring and reorganization of

the USDA.
I would especially like to thank you, Senator Dorgan, for having

this hearing. I think it is very important, and hopefully we can go

forward with some of the ideas that have come out of here. We ap-

preciate your help on several legislative issues that affect all CA
members in the past and look forward to working in the future

with you.
Communicating for Agriculture is a 20-year-old nonprofit orgam-

zation. We have a membership made of up of farmers, ranchers,

and small rural agribusinessmen throughout the country.

As I said, I am from Winner, South Dakota, and I operate a

grain farm in that area. I have been on the board of directors of

Communicating for Agriculture since 1985 and was elected presi-

dent just this past year.

Today I am going to focus most of my remarks on the issues re-

lated to the USDA services and how it affects the farmers at the

local level, but we also feel that it is very important that we need

1 The prepared statement of Mr. Nelson appears on page 83.
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to analyze the proposals to reorganize USDA at the national level

and that we keep in mind that these moves might have a critical

impact on how effective the Department is back at the local level.

Sometimes people lose sight of the tremendous responsibility and
role USDA has for our country. USDA is the Agency responsible for

maintaining food quality and monitoring, maintaining, and protect-

ing the natural resources and people resources involved in the pro-

duction and delivery of food and fiber for hundreds of millions of

people throughout the world. In that light, we think it is one of the

most important agencies in the Federal Government.
To us, this reorganization process should not be driven simply by

the need to cut spending. We need to focus on how to make it work
better and how it will more effectively help the farmers at the local

level and try to be sure that they are equipped and have the re-

sources to do the job that they are intended to do in the county of-

fices, that they have a management structure that ensures people

with the proper expertise that are in charge, and that their rules

and regulations and procedures are understandable.
That is one of the most important points, that they are clear and

that the red tape procedures should not prevent programs, they

should help programs. The rules and communications should en-

able programs to be understood and used by the people and firms

they are to serve. Throughout the Department, there are programs
that do not meet these criteria, we feel.

The need for simplification and all these problems I think are

pointed out in the actual signup at the ASC office in farm pro-

grams. I have brought along today a sample of the most recent doc-

ument that I had to go into the local ASCS office in June, and it

is a certification of acreage for my farm. That took about 3V2 hours

at my local ASC office. Before that, I had to mark all the maps
with the proper measurements of the fields and the proper crops

that are planted, and that took several days before I went into the

office.

Additionally, in March during the signup for this program, for

the acres that I was now certifying, it took about 4 or 5 hours at

the local office to get the thing in motion to start with, plus the

months of January and February I spent a good deal of time trying

to plan for this.

These have been helped a lot in the last few years with the com-
puterization. That really has made a lot of improvement, but I feel

that they still could be simpler and there could be ways to make
it easier to sign up.

I do feel that there are farmers that actually aren't participating

in programs because of the paperwork, that they either don't un-

derstand them or they don't want to delve into the problems of

doing all the paperwork, and I think we could have better partici-

pation in the programs with less paperwork.
It is not only just with the farm commodity programs, you also

have the disaster relief programs, which are so evident, as you
mentioned, Mr. Chairman, in the last few weeks in several Mid-
western States and even my own State of South Dakota where we
have these flooding problems.

It is a paperwork nightmare to apply and go through the proce-

dure of applying and receiving disaster payments, especially in a
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year like this when these people, farmers in these areas have lost

their total crop plus many of them their homes and outbuildings

and they have to be in a state of pretty much depression as well

as not able to take the time to do all these things. Yet they have
to spend many hours jumping through a lot of different hoops in

order to receive the payments. So I think that is very important.

Another one is the conservation compliance. I brought along a

copy of a conservation compliance plan. It has about seven pages

to fill out on one farm. This has to do with highly erodible land and
also a similar situation with wetl£mds as well.

Lastly, there is the CRP program. It is filled with a lot of paper-

work with that, where there are many pages of forms that you

have to fill out.

Again, I feel that some of these programs aren't participated in

because of all the different paperwork that is involved in them. We
feel that any way that we could simplify these things, that we
would end up with a better servicing ASCS office and SCS or what-

ever Agency at the county level.

I would like to talk for a minute about information technology.

As I said earlier, the computerization is very helpful but we need

the standardization. We need to have the ability for the comput-

erization in SCS to deal with it in ASC as well, especially with con-

servation compliance.
Where one Agency sets the standards, the SCS tells you what

land is either highly erodible or a wetland, but the ASCS then has

the police authority, if you will, to say whether or not you are in

compHance. Then it skips back to the SCS, and then they have to

decide whether or not there should be any penalties. It is just skip-

ping back and forth and you really don't know where you are at.

If there was a standardization between them, I think it would be

very, very helpful.

The one-stop service centers, this concept has much merit for

making it easier for farmers to attend to their business with USDA
agencies in fewer trips and potentially with less red tape, provided

there is cooperation among the local branches. There also has to be

the expertise in each one of these areas in this one-stop center. If

you have a center with people that don't understand the different

programs that they are representing, then it could actually be a

hindrance, so I think that is something that we need to watch out

for.

We think that at the national level, there are some themes in

USDA that could be helpful if they get involved in the restructur-

ing. One of these is the Alternative Agriculture Research and Com-
mercialization Board, the AARC program, which has just been im-

plemented last year and we are hopeful that it will be expanded.

We see it as a place to really be helpful to not only farmers but

to rural Americans, as Secretary Bergland and others talked about

earlier.

The Agricultural Cooperative Service could play a vital role m
the future of assisting in the development of new cooperatives, and

this again would help rural development in these areas.

And lastly, the market promotion program that has taken a good

deal of heat lately because of some inequities in it, but certainly

those can be fixed and we don't want to throw out the whole pro-
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gram just because of a couple of problems that hopefully can be
fixed.

I would like to thank you again for having these hearings and
I will be glad to answer any questions.
Senator DoRGAN. Mr. Nelson, thank you very much.
Mr. Dahlen, it is nice to see you again. Welcome, and your entire

statement will be a part of the record and you are invited to sum-
marize.

TESTIMONY OF RONALD DAHLEN,i FARMER AND MEMBER OF
NORTH DAKOTA FARMER'S UNION BOARD OF DIRECTORS
Mr. Dahlen. Thank you very much. Senator Dorgan, and also

the other members of the Committee. It is a pleasure for me to be
here today.
As you requested, I will summarize, and I guess my expertise lies

in the fact that I have served for a number of years on a local ASC
committee through about five administrations. I have served for 17
years, and I have seen the programs change from time to time. It

seems to me, and I don't know if this is just a nostalgia part on
my part, but it seems to me we were much more farmer-friendly
or had a sense of working together with farmers initially when I

was first elected in 1973.
It seems to me that since that time, with some changes in ad-

ministrations and changes in personnel, that this has eroded. I

think one reason for part of that erosion is that the monies that
the farmers have gotten direct from the Treasury has increased
over time and there gets to be an increased watchdog approach by
the general public and others, I think, in this regard.
As a result, I think a lot of the rules and guidelines were made

much more stringent at this time, and anytime you have more
rules you have more opportunity for some farmers to miss some of
these rules by a little bit.

I have several illustrations which I will go into a little more, but
I think getting back to the committee system, I am very much in
favor of the farmer-elected committee system. I think you have a
better understanding when you have three local people close to the
local problems who are more familiar with any case that might
come up than you do either at the State or national office. This is

also cost effective in my mind as well, because usually the grade
level that compensation is based on is less at those county offices
than at higher levels.

In our own county, I didn't mention it in my testimony, but we
are colocated. We were colocated with Farmers Home, ACS, and
SCS. However, our Farmers Home office was one of the ones that
was combined with another county, so we lost that one. Federal
Crop Insurance is with a farm management agency in the county
seat.

I want to illustrate some of the errors that the regulations them-
selves come up with, and I can state that there has been little, if

any, fraud on the part of our producers in the county to receive
more than the entitled benefits for participating in Federal farm
programs.

' The prepared statement of Mr. Dahlen appears on page 85.
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Whenever producers are out of compliance, it is due to misunder-
standing, misinformation, variance in the amount planted in a
given field from year to year, equipment failure, and honest human
error. Usually it is very minimal, by a tenth of a percent or some-
thing over the tolerance.

I am going to demonstrate this by this first example. When a
farmer, as Mr. Nelson said, spent several hours on certification, he
listed all his planted acres of all crops and all other uses of crop

land, including ACR or set-aside acres required for program crops.

In my area of summer fallow, it was an accepted use on ACR acres.

When the producer certified he had more summer fallow than
necessary for his program crop requirements, the clerk asked him
to designate the specific acres to comply, which he did, and there

was an effort on the part of the administration of ACS offices out

here to specifically list everything, I mean from the administration
standpoint.
The producer was spot-checked and one field designated for ACR

was by definition declared ineligible, so he was short of ACR acres,

although he had ample acres available. In my mind, he was in com-
pliance with all aspects of the program, but fell short and he had
to pay some liquidated damages because of this. He was the type

of individual that got disenchanted with the program and missed
some substantial payments over subsequent years because of this.

There are other examples that I think you can read at your dis-

cretion, and I would be happy to answer any questions about any
of them. I have used some of the ACS jargon in some of the initial

things there.

I would thank you again for the opportunity to appear here. I

know the hour is late, so I will close with that and thank you, Sen-

ator Dorgan.
Senator DORGAN. Mr. Dahlen, thank you very much.
Next is Benny Bunting, who is testifying on behalf of the Na-

tional Family Farm Coalition, and it says here you are from Oak
City, North Carolina.
Mr. Bunting. That is correct.

Senator DoRGAN. Mr. Bunting, welcome. We will put your entire

statement in the record and you may summarize.

TESTIMONY OF BENNY BUNTING,i FARMER AND MEMBER OF
NATIONAL FAMILY FARM COALITION

Mr. Bunting. We have heard a lot of testimony here this day
about the structure of the USDA. I have a tendency to agree that

the closing of the local offices is not that prudent.
We enjoy the county committee being a part of our local area. If

I condense what I heard, one suggestion was to merge the State of-

fice and regional offices. That means we are going to have a 10-

county office. That means we have to travel probably up to 100
miles, 125 miles to transact business.

I don't know what structure a local committee would have that

would represent what was in our area, so I am not sure I would
suggest that the whole solution be, this is how we are going to

serve you. I think a lot of it should be going to the farmers, how

1 The prepared statement of Mr. Bunting appears on page 88.
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can we better serve you, and I am not sure that is what is happen-
ing.

From what I have been hearing, it is people that are talking here
that are not related with farming directly but they are the ones
that are setting up the structure for what should happen. I think
a better structure is to go to the farmer and see, how can we better
serve you and then try to make it more efficient, but make sure
that that service is there and available.

When I heard something about 10 percent of the farmers produce
90 percent of the products in this country, I wish that GAO—and
every time we come to a hearing, all the Government agencies
come first and then get up and leave and we as farmers that travel

sit to the end and they are never here to hear any response that
the farmers have.

Senator Dorgan. The GAO is still here.

Mr. Bunting. OK. One of the things that they had, there are
some figures that come out of GAO, but you see, I am a poultry

farmer, but, I think, according to all the figures I have seen, I am
not a poultry farmer. The integrator is a poultry farmer, so he is

the one that gets credit for it. The hundreds of farmers that are

farming daily don't get credit for that product that is praised. That
operation gets credit for it as an individual operation, and I think
there are a lot of flaws in the figures that are thrown out to us con-

tinually.

The GAO made one statement, and I don't want to sit here and
blast on anybody, but when I read something that says, at that

time agriculture was dominated by small family-owned farms that
sold their product domestically; today agriculture is dominated by
larger and more sophisticated business operations that compete in

a consumer-driven world economy—to me, that statement is a little

slanted, that a small family farm operation is not a business and
a sophisticated business, that it tends to be better if it is bigger

and can work in a dominant world.
I am not sure that anybody is selling any different. We are still

selling to the ConAgras and the large grain dealers. We are still

selling locally and domestically. They are the ones that are selling

on a worldwide basis. The small family farm still is a business and
could be a viable business, and I would rather see the GAO doing
a study to see if some of the programs in USDA could not be
changed to be more oriented toward the encouragement of the fam-
ily-owned farm and not going to the "bigger is better" exaggeration
that we are getting into now.
There are a couple of things I would like to mention. We are

hearing so much now about the crop insurance, what is going on,

but where in the world would you ever insure for a loss? That is

what crop insurance is. We talk about the lack of participation. I

can't use crop insurance and insure to cover my production, which
would be family living expense that would have to come into that
if I am going to recover what that crop had produced.
The figures that we use when we get crop insurance, we are in-

suring for a loss. If I insure my house, I insure replacement value.

If I insure my poultry facility, I insure for replacement value. That
is not available in the crop insurance that we have available to us
now. A lot of that stuff would need to be looked at and changed.
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The FmHA is what I work with as part of Farm Plan Advocates

and deal mostly with as a USDA program. I think there is an
awful lot of emphasis going on now, and needs to be, on the disas-

ter, the floods in the Midwest and the drought that is in the South-

east, but for me, for the work we do, there is going to be a much
more telling time which is going to be next January when all these

farm payments are coming due. Disaster payments are not going

to pay costs. The insurance, we are insured still for a loss if you

have a disaster.

So the telling time is going to come next January. Most pay-

ments will come due December 31, so one month later than that

30 days is usually what you have to get those funds in, or there

is somebody that is coming to get some type of collateral that you

had posted. To me, that is what we need to start looking at now,

because everybody is going to have forgotten the drought and have

forgotten the flood next January. That is 7, 8 months from here.

So we need to start working on programs now that farmers are

going to have some type of relief when the creditors are looking for

payment on operating funds for the past year at the same time

that you are supposed to be working out new operating funds. That
is going to be the telling time, to me, for farmers in the Southeast,

the flood areas, and the farmers in the Midwest.

The FmHA structure that we work through, the appeals sys-

tem—the appeals system worked in the FmHA really well, and in

specified areas is still working well. We work in the Timberlakes

area, which is in the Memphis area, a five-state area. There seems

to be more independence through that system than some of the oth-

ers. But when the Secretary of Agriculture overruled the independ-

ent appeals decisions, it compromised the appeals process.

There needs to be an independence set up in that Agency so that

when the NAS, National Appeals System, were to make a decision,

that they could make it independent of any interference from the

FmHA director. They need to have the ability to enforce implemen-

tation when appeals are rendered in favor of the farmer.

And also, in all the appeals that are going on, most farmers do

not know places to get help. Most people, if they go to an attorney,

the attorneys are not familiar with the regulations of ASCS or

FmHA and it would be a positive step to recommend advocacy

groups where they could obtain help to improve the appeal process.

It is an organization that is needed, but it needs its independence.

Secretary Espy, to me, is doing a super job as far as the rhetoric

that is being presented as farmer-friendly. Now we still have an

awful lot of entrenched people in the USDA that have been there

for years that have not gotten the word that we are farmer-friendly

organizations now, but it is improving and we really appreciate

that.

I am going to give you some instances of where things have fall-

en short. On March 5, Secretary Espy did a moratorium on fore-

closures that were in the pipeline, but any foreclosure that had got-

ten into the judicial system continued. He did the moratorium be-

cause there was such evidence of abuse through the local organiza-

tions in programs that should have been offered to farmers. They

did not receive 1951-S servicing properly.
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But when the actions went to the Justice Department, the inter-

agency communication is gone. What everybody was told is that

when the Justice Department gets their hands on it, USDA no
longer can touch it. To me, if somebody was done wrong, they did

not get the servicing that they had, whether the USDA had sent

it to the Justice Department or not, they still should have been in-

cluded in this review process, but we are told that if the Justice

Department gets their hands on something, USDA no longer has
control. I don't see that as interagency.

If Mike Espy cannot call and say that—one of the ones I would
like to talk about specifically

Senator DORGAN. Mr. Bunting, I don't want to get anecdotal here
in terms of those specific cases. I understand the point you are

making about USDA vis-a-vis the Justice Department, but I also

understand that normally when something is referred to Justice on
a criminal matter, at that point it is in the hands of Justice and
leaves the administrative process of the original agency.

Mr. Bunting. It does.

Senator DoRGAN. That normally is the case with all agencies, as

a matter of fact.

I don't want to get involved in anecdotal cases. I understand the

point you made regarding the question of structure.

Mr. Bunting. What it was building up to is that the USDA,
when they were contacted, agreed there were abuses but couldn't

do anything about it. So they said, call the Justice Department,
gave the name of who to call, and said that they would cooperate

in anything that could be worked out.

But, the Justice Department was directly involved before. What
it amounts to is calling the fox to check on the hen house. The Jus-

tice Department had been involved in the abuse so they were not

going to agree there were any abuses.

There is no appeal process or oversight process when it gets to

the Justice Department, and that is what I was saying about inter-

agency.
Senator DoRGAN. Some would say the appeal process even in

USDA leaves something to be desired. I have looked at statistics

recently on the number of appeals that were approved by the State

and local offices, but denied at the Federal level. It is an enormous
percent, 70 or 80 percent denied at the national level.

So the appeal process, I think, leaves something to be desired,

and I understand the point you are making.
Mr. Bunting. Fairness in all the systems is what we need.

Through the appeals system, we need it.

Sustainable agriculture is going to be one of the major players,

I think, in the coming years, and the USDA needs to be gearing

to that. To me, that is going to further emphasize the need for local

agents that we can work with, in ASCS, Soil Conservation, and
FmHA.
We appreciate the opportunity that we have had to present our

information for you today and hope that you will consider the farm-
ers when we talk about consolidations.

Senator DORGAN. I appreciate very much your testimonies. All of

you have described the need to retain the local committees, reteiin
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local input and involvement in ASCS, Soil Conservation Service,
and others, and I think that is a strength in the system currently.

In response to all of your statements, my own sense is that the
U.S. Department of Agriculture has lost its major focus, family
farmers. I think it has become a very large organization with a
broad focus, and I would like to see us return to a more narrow
focus of how this organization helps family farmers.
There is a relatively new book by a man named Critchfield, who

incidentally comes from North Dakota, who has written a number
of books. His last one is quite interesting. He describes that part
of the problems in our cities, violence and so on, comes from our
lack of a values system grounded in rural areas, not just farms, but
also small towns.
He talks about the fact that over a series of decades people came

from the farm and the small town to the cities, but, when they got
to the cities, they still had the grounding and the value system and
the cultural understanding of what it was like to live together and
cooperate and have neighborhoods and communities and family
and so on, and that became the value system in the cities as well.

But he points out that in the last couple of decades, that has
changed substantially. Our cities are no longer generations coming
up from the farm to the small town to the cities. The lack of the
culture that comes from community and rural America is not
present in our cities, and he makes the point, and that this causes
some significant problems in our cities.

He makes the point, and it is a roundabout way and a long way
of sajdng, that rural areas are important to our country. Family
farms, the presence and existence of family farms for social and
economic and cultural reasons are very important to our country,
and it is not irrelevant to question whether or not we have policies

designed to save a network of family farms. It is very important
that we decide whether or not we want to save a network of family
farms. I think we must and we should.
At this point I don't think we have a farm policy or a USDA with

an organization structure designed that says, our mission in life is

to create conditions that will keep a network of family farms in
America's future. I simply don't think that exists.

In my judgment, if that doesn't exist and if we're not going to

create it, we don't need a USDA. We don't need a USDA for a
ConAgra or a Cargill to survive. They will both survive quite well.

They are big, they have economic clout.

We do need a USDA if we are going to have a set of policies that
allows family operators to survive, because the income for family
operators comes from an international pricing mechanism that
whips up and down in unpredictable ways, and the family farm
simply doesn't have the financial wherewithal to withstand whip-
sawing prices it can't control.

The family farm doesn't have the capability to survive acts of na-
ture that are not simply just uncomfortable but are financially dev-
astating. A hail storm, a devastating flood, or torrential rains can
come through and ruin the whole crop. And for that reason, this

is one of the riskiest occupations in the world.
And if you survive all of the risks and get to the end, then you

are subject to the risk of an international price over which you
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have no control. It is one of the few enterprises that has to go
through all of those traps to get to the end and then still have to

survive the final risk at the end.
The fact is, we have a system in this country in which too many

family farmers can't survive that obstacle course, and we need to

rethink not only policy, especially farm policy, but second, struc-

ture, how we implement the policy so that it is effective.

You mentioned the market promotion program. It is a good ex-

ample of why this whole system is confused. Most of my agricul-

tural constituencies would say to me and others who represent
rural States, you have to support the market promotion program.
It is important to us.

Yes, it is important to us, but it is not important to us to support
giving Mars Candy Company money to promote Mars candy bars
somewhere halfway around the world. The fact is, that is not, in
my judgment, central to the task of strengthening the markets for

agriculture in a way that will help family farmers.
That, after all, is what this whole thing is about. And it is part

of the reason why I am interested not only in the policy side, but
also on the structure side. How do you match policy and structure
in a way that makes agriculture work to preserve and maintain a
network of family farms?

I want to thank the three of you for some very good testimony
and your contribution to this hearing.
The record will be open for £in additional 14 days for others who

wish to present testimony. We appreciate your patience.
This hearing is closed.

[Whereupon, at 4:57 p.m., the Committee was adjourned.]
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee:

We are pleased to participate in this hearing on the structure

and effectiveness of the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA)

.

Our testimony today iS based on our general management review of

the Department and the events that have occurred since we issued

our reports. Unlike traditional audits and evaluations of

individual programs, management reviews examine the overall

effectiveness of the management processes and systems of

departments and agencies. Between October 1989 and September 1991,

we issued a series of reports on various management issues at USDA

and recommended ways to improve the Department's organizational

structure, management systems, and planning mechanisms.'

Our testimony today will focus on

-- USDA's need to overcome problems in organizational

structure and management systems,

-- recent efforts to streamline USDA, and

-- issues to consider in revitalizing USDA.

'App. I contains a list of GAO's general management review

reports and other GAO management -related reports on USDA.
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In summary, USDA today encompasses a much broader range of

missions and programs- - from food and agriculture to such cross-

cutting issues as rural development and biotechnology- -than it did

in the 1930s, when the present structure was put into place. At

that time, agriculture was dominated by small, family-owned farms

that sold their products domestically. Today, agriculture is

dominated by larger and more sophisticated business operations that

compete in a consumer- driven world economy- -one in which American

agriculture no longer dominates. Recent efforts to streamline USDA

should be implemented as an important first step if USDA is to

address some of the challenges it faces. However, these efforts do

not address fundamental problems facing USDA. To revitalize the

Department, and to make it a strong leader into the 21st century, a

wholesale restructuring is needed. To achieve this, we believe

that the Congress and the Department now need to reexamine USDA's

overall mission and to develop an action plan that will reinvent

USDA for the 21st century.

Such restructuring is not an easy task. It will take several

years to accomplish. This restructuring must overcome long-

standing problems in organizational culture and systems. It must

also deal with simplifying agricultural programs that have become

increasingly difficult to administer. This restructuring cannot be

accomplished without determined, creative, and sustained efforts by

the leadership in the Congress, USDA, and the Office of Management

and Budget (0MB) . If done properly, however, restructuring USDA
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can once again make the Department the model for other federal

departments that it was in the 1930s.

BACKGROUND

With the third largest civilian agency budget in the federal :

government, USDA affects the lives of all Americans and millions of

people around the world. USDA oversees a food and agriculture

sector of major importance to the nation's economy, accounting for

17 percent of the gross national product, 20 million jobs, and 10

percent of export dollars. To carry out its missions in 1992, USDA

reported that it spent about $60 billion. USDA controlled assets

of about $140 billion and employed or paid the salaries of about

124,000 full-time staff in about 15,000 locations worldwide.

USDA administers its programs and services through one of the

federal government's largest and most complex organizational

structures. Former Secretary Madigan described it as a

confederation with nine subcabinet offices; 42 constituent

agencies, of which 26 are operating agencies; and 250 separate

programs. USDA's agencies vary in size from less than 10 employees

in the Office of Energy to 48,000 full- and part-time employees in

the Forest Service.
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USDA'3 Operating Environment Ha3

Fundamentally Changed Since the 1930s

The structure of USDA is a product of the 1930s, when

communication and transportation systems were greatly limited by

geography. Since then, as figure 1 shows, the farm population has

declined sharply; only one in 50 Americans lived on a farm in 1990,

compared with 1 in 4 in 1935. Furthermore, only 16 percent of the

nation's counties were designated as farm counties in 1986, down

substantially from the 63 percent so designated in 1950. Not only

does USDA have far fewer farm clients to serve, but telephones,

computers, and highways have also greatly increased farmers' access

to information and assistance programs.
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Figure 1: Changes in Farm Population

1960 1980 1990

Source: Economic Research Service, USDA.
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Agricultural export markets, key to rural America's vitality,

are increasingly competitive. The United States is no longer

assured of a dominant position in global agricultural markets. For

example, 27 countries exported grain in 1991, compared with only 4

--the United States, Canada, Australia, and New Zealand- -in the

early 1970s. During the 1980s alone, the U.S. share of global

exports fell from 24 to 19 percent. This new competition has

weakened the comparative advantage that allowed U.S. farms to

prosper through the 1970s.

While the world outside USDA has changed dramatically, USDA's

basic structure has changed little since the 1930s. The basic farm

service agencies operate in 1993 in much the same decentralized

fashion as they did decades earlier.^ Operating this decentralized

field network is costly. In fiscal year 1989, the four farm

service agencies alone spent about $2.4 billion, with over 43,000

employees to administer their programs in over 11,000 county

offices.

Current Programs and Activities Range

Far Beyond USDA's Original Mission

When President Lincoln signed the legislation creating USDA in

1862, the Department's mission was to improve agricultural

^ These agencies are the Agricultural Stabilization and
Conservation Service, Soil Conservation Service, Farmers Home
Administration, and Federal Crop Insurance Corporation.
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productivity by conducting scientific research and providing

farmers with technology in the form of new seed varieties and

information on farming practices. In the ensuing years, USDA has

taken on a broad range of new programs and missions. (Fig. 2

presents the changes in USDA's mandates over time.) Public land

management and forestry came with the transfer of the Forest

Service to USDA in 1905; responsibility for the stabilization of

farm incomes and rural development were added to the Department

during the New Deal. International food assistance and foreign

market development programs appeared in the 1950s, and large-scale

domestic food assistance, principally in the form of the Food Stamp

Program, became part of USDA's mission in the 1960s. Today, only a

small proportion of USDA's budget and staff are devoted to the

original mission.
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Figure 2: Chronology of Major Events
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Source: U.S. Department of Agriculture.

As shown in figure 3, trends in USDA's budget over the last 3

decades illustrate the dramatic change in USDA's activities. In

1963 agricultural programs accounted for over 80 percent of the

Department's budget. By 1992 agricultural programs had fallen to

30 percent, while food assistance progrsuns had risen from 4 to over

50 percent of the budget. About one -half of USDA's employees work

8
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in the natural resources area. In short, the title "U.S.

Department of Agriculture" no longer reflects the full range of

activities carried out by the Department today.

Figure 3: Outlay Percentages by Major Activity
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Source: Office of Management and Budget.
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TTSDA NEEDS TO OVERCOME ORGANIZATIONAL STRUCTURE

AND MANAGEMENT SYSTEM PROBLEMS

The USDA of the Great Depression, primarily structured to

serve the large number of small, widely disbursed, family- ovmed

farms, accomplished great things in its time. It helped assure the

nation of an abundant supply of food and fiber. But our series of

studies on the general management of USDA shows that the Department

is poorly equipped to deal with today's increasingly complex

issues. It is hamstrung by problems of inappropriate structure and

inadequate management systems.

Emerging Issues Not Efficient ly Addressed

in Current Organizational Structure

USDA has had difficulty in dealing with issues that cut across

its traditional production-based organizational structure. Figure

4 depicts the large number of USDA agencies that need to coordinate

their activities on four cross -cutting issues.

10
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Ficmre 4: Coordination Needed on Four Emerqino Issues

11
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For example, during our management review we found that nine

USDA agencies and offices have responsibilities for biotechnology-

issues. Biotechnology allows scientists to transfer genes between

organisms to improve plants, animals, and their environment.

Biotechnology has the potential to revolutionize the food and fiber

production process and to contribute to a better balancing cimong

production, environment, and human health. Responsibilities for

agricultural biotechnology cut across many USDA programs. Numerous

conflicts among individual agencies have blocked development of a

single strategy in this important area.

Our management review found that a similar condition exists in

the environmental area. Agricultural irrigation alone uses almost

70 percent of the nation's consximed groundwater. Ten USDA agencies

have some authority in water quality matters. The result is that

at USDA water quality and other environmental issues tend to fall

through the cracks. USDA struggles to develop comprehensive,

timely, and effective strategies and coordinating mechanisms in

these and other cross -cutting areas, largely because of the

difficulty of exerting leadership and improving communications in

so large and diverse an organization.

USDA has not developed an approach for managing the many

emerging issues that cut across traditional structural lines.

Rather than develop departmentwide strategies, management generally

relies on ad hoc groups or individual agencies to develop policies

12



54

and plans. Such uncoordinated agency efforts fail to achieve

integrated, departmentwide perspectives. Consequently, USDA is not

effectively addressing today's complex, changing, and globally

interdependent issues.

USDA Operates Without Sound Management Systems

Major USDA agencies have historically established their own

information, financial, and human resources management systems to

meet individual agency needs. This has occurred because individual

agencies focused their efforts on developing systems to meet their

own specific legislative mandates. However, these multiple agency

efforts failed to achieve departmentwide efficiencies. Moreover,

USDA management has not been able to break through the individual,

agency- focused culture. From a management standpoint, we see

today's Department as data-rich but information-poor. The

Secretary's office does not have the management information it

needs to make informed decisions.

USDA has substantially increased its use of information

technology. But most of the information system expenditures to

date have been for automating the systems associated with providing

program benefits. However, these systems are not providing

managers with the data they need to manage and make decisions, nor

is the information produced in a form that can easily be shared

with other agencies. Acknowledging this problem, departmental

13
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officials have initiated a new strategic planning process to

address USDA's information needs.

Similarly, USDA's financial management systems suffer from

significant weaknesses in internal and accounting controls- -from

the Food and Nutrition Service's not ensuring that food stamp

payment are proper and correct to the Farmers Home Administration's

not maintaining accurate and complete accounting and financial

information on acquired property. These weaknesses, which are

often long-standing, substantially increase the risk of

mismanagement, fraud, waste, and abuse in USDA programs.

Finally, because most human resource functions at USDA reside

with individual agencies, the Office of Personnel's role is limited

to monitoring and setting guidelines for human resource functions

USDA- wide. As of March 1993, there were 258 personnel offices

throughout USDA; 240 in the field, 17 in headquarters, and an

overall USDA office. As a result, independent agencies have

recruiting and training efforts that are duplicative at times,

competitive at others. Moreover, individual agencies' personnel

forms and regulations add to an already overly complex federal

personnel system. According to USDA's Director of Personnel, USDA

must deal with 110 pounds of personnel regulations.

14
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Conditions in Farm Service Agencies

Exemplify Structural and Systems Problems

Nowhere is the struggle to get a handle on the structural and

management system problems more apparent than in USDA' s farm

service agencies' field offices. Multiple agencies operate

independent field offices all over the country, often right next

door to each other. Individual agencies, not the Department, are

represented at the field level.

In the fall of 1991, the Ranking Minority Member of the

Senate Agriculture Committee asked three simple questions:

-- where are the staff under the current headquarters and

field structure?

-- how much of the taxpayers dollars are they spending?

- - what work are they doing?

The USDA response is indicative of the broad ramifications of the

Department's system and structural problems. The Department could

not produce accurate information in a timely fashion. On the issue

of how many people worked for the Department, for example, USDA

said it could not come up with an accurate number. Definitional

and data differences among the individual agencies' human

15
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resources, financial, and information management systems make it

difficult for the Department to respond to the Senator's basic

management questions.

Weaknesses in information systems have also proven to be

important obstacles to any reform of the farm service agencies.

These weaknesses are demonstrated by the farm service agencies'

different and incompatible hardware, software, telecommunications,

and data bases. Therefore, to successfully operate as a single

farm service agency, as proposed in USDA's fiscal year 1994 budget,

USDA needs to develop a plan to make a transition from its current

multiple computer systems to one that will support the work of the

consolidated farm service agencies, both at headquarters and in the

field. A new system will enable employees to efficiently and

effectively access the information required to serve customers'

needs.

In the past, the farm service agencies seldom took into

account the need to exchange information with each other when they

acquired information technology and developed information systems.

Instead, these agencies independently acquired computer equipment

and information systems that were incompatible with each other. As

a result, the farm service agencies could not easily share

information. This often translated into increased time and

paperwork burdens for office staff, increased risk of financial

errors, and undue hardship on agency customers. In such an

16
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environment, the needed information was exchanged principally by

mailing or carrying documents from one agency's office to the next.

At best, USDA was spending more than it needed to; at worst, its

clients were not being well served. (See app. II for information

on recent initiatives to streamline information management.)

RECENT EFFORTS TOWARDS STREAMLINING USDA

Since our management review reports were issued, a niimber of

efforts to reform certain aspects of USDA's operations have been

launched by the Congress and the executive branch. The Senate

Committee on Agriculture took the lead in calling for a streeimlined

USDA. In a February 1992 floor speech, the Committee's Ranking

Minority Member called for a thorough review of USDA and for a plan

to make the Department a "leaner, healthier size." In April and

June 1992, the Chairman led hearings that focused on USDA's field

office structure and on computer operations. He introduced

legislation in May 1992 to form a bipartisan commission to decide

which field offices to close and to make recommendations to improve

USDA field and headquarters operations. The Chairman also

delivered a September 1992 floor speech that proposed his vision

for the future Department of Agriculture.

On the House side, the Information, Justice, Transportation,

and Agriculture Subcommittee of the Committee on Government

Operations held an oversight hearing on the status of USDA's Food

17
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and Agriculture Councils in February 1990. Representative Glickman

introduced bills in April 1992 and March 1993 to form a single farm

agency, streamline headquarters, and reduce paperwork. The full

House Committee on Agriculture held a related hearing in June 1992.

The House Committee on Agriculture's Subcommittee on Wheat,

Soybeans, and Feed Grains, held a followup hearing in July 1992,

and the Committee's Subcommittee on Department Operations and

Nutrition in March 1993. The Information, Justice, Transportation,

and Agriculture Subcommittee of the House Committee on Government

Operations held the most recent hearing on the subject in April

1993.

Field office reform became a central theme of the streamlining

effort. Nearly 90 percent of all USDA employees work in locations

outside Washington, D.C. The effort, in part, was fueled by our

January 1991 report that highlighted 53 USDA Agricultural

Stabilization and Conservation Service (ASCS) high-cost county

offices. In fiscal year 1989, these offices spent more on overhead

costs than they paid out to clients in program benefits.'

Former Secretary Madigan joined with 0MB to further study the

issue of consolidating USDA field offices. This decision was

consistent with our report that highlighted high- cost ASCS county

'ASCS administers commodity and related land use programs that
provide for commodity loans and price support payments to
farmers; commodity purchases from farmers and processors; acreage
reduction; cropland set-aside and other means of production
adjustment; conservation cost -sharing; and emergency assistance.

18
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offices as one indicator of a possible problem in one agency. We

called for USDA to develop additional criteria, such as work load

data, farm trends, and county size in order to see if a larger

problem, worthy of management attention, existed.

The USDA/OMB farm services agency team developed six

criteria- -program delivery costs, number of producers served,

complexity of work, geographical service area, co-locatTion status,

and work load intensity- -for each of the 14,307 local offices that

deal directly with farmers and ranchers. Applying these criteria.

Secretary Madigan recommended that 1,191 local offices be closed.

He also recommended changes in the Department's headquarters

structure, particularly reducing the number of operating agencies

from 26 to 13 and the number of staff that report directly to the

Secretary from 14 to 4. In his final press conference. Secretary

Madigan compared the current system to 26 lanes of traffic merging

into 1 at rush hour. He characterized the honking and jostling for

position as wasted effort that results in policy gridlock.

Secretary Madigan also set up USDA/OMB teaims to study the

Department's farm service agencies' computer systems, the Forest

Service, and the 11 other USDA agencies with a significant field

office presence. Measurement criteria similar to that developed

for the farm services agencies were developed for the 11 other USDA

agencies and for the three major levels of Forest Service field

structure.

19
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Secretary Espy has continued the process for closing farm

agency offices by requiring individual state Food and Agriculture

Councils to submit of f ice- closing implementation plans. Those

plans were sent to Washington, D.C., in April 1993 and are

currently being analyzed by the Secretary's staff. Secretary Espy

has also announced plans to consolidate three farm service agencies

into a single agency. He has also vowed to present a plan to

reform USDA headquarters. On February 11, 1993, he announced an

initial step- -consolidating the Department's public affairs

functions, which are currently spread out in individual agencies,

into a centralized Department -level Office of Communications.

REVITALIZING USDA: WHAT NEEDS TO BE DONE

The recent progress toward streamlining the USDA field

structure is encouraging, but it only scratches the surface of the

overall revitalization issue. A fundamental review of USDA's

mission and a corresponding restructuring is now needed. Once

developed, the mission statement must be continually reassessed and

updated to address changing conditions.

In the days of personal computers, fax machines, and 700 -plus

-

page farm bills, USDA needs to be fundamentally restructured,

reinvented if you will, in the context of the newer management

concepts that guide private sector corporations, state governments,

and governments in other countries. The new management concepts

20
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emphasize flexibility, flattened hierarchies and a customer focus,

and encourage competition and the achievement of results. In

brief, the new management concepts call for rethinking the basic

principles of the role of government. Streamlining constitutes

only one part- -albeit an important part- -of the revitalization

process.

As part of revitalization, the Congress and the administration

need to address, among others, the following four issues: a

consensus on USDA's mission; basic management information needs;

the need for strategic information plans; and a manageable span of

control

.

A Consensus Needed on Mission

Closing offices and shifting boxes on a organization chart

mean very little without a vision of the Department's mission. The

Congress and the administration need to develop a consensus on

USDA's mission. In the 19th century, USDA's mission was very

clear: agricultural research and education. Today, the mission

has been expanded far beyond agriculture to include rural

development, food assistance, human nutrition, renewable industrial

inputs, environment, forestry, food safety, agribusiness, and world

trade.

21
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The process of defining a mission needs to include examining

USDA activities vis-a-vis those of other federal agencies and needs

to precede major restructuring decisions. For example, a principal

function of the Forest Service- -federal land management- -is closely-

related to the federal land management functions of the Department

of the Interior. Similarly, the food stamp and food assistance

programs are, or should be, closely linked to the income

maintenance functions of the Department of Health and Himian

Services. Further, in the areas of rural development and food

safety, key program responsibilities reside among a number of other

departments and agencies.

Effective Management Information Systems Needed

As we emphasized in our discussion of management systems,

restructuring will not be successful without accurate and timely

management information. The Secretary and the Congress need

information on what is happening in the USDA agencies. They also

need accurate and timely information on changing conditions in the

food/agriculture sector. Earlier I noted how the Senate Committee

on Agriculture could not obtain basic management information from

USDA on the size, cost, and role of farm agency field offices in a

timely manner. When a House Government Operation's Subcommittee

asked GAO last year to identify the revenues that USDA collects for

the products and services it provides, we had to visit each USDA

agency to obtain the needed data, and used these data to develop

22
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the compendium ourselves. Such information is necessary to make

sound decisions regarding the downsizing and reorganization of

USDA.

Strategic Plan for Accmiring Information Technolocrv Needed

The current discussion about reinventing USDA also gives the

Department an opportunity to take a fresh look at how it uses and

manages information technology. Private sector firms regularly

develop business plans and long-range technology plans to help meet

their companies' missions. Once USDA's mission is established,

such information technology planning can become the lever to move

USDA to the next level of restructuring. If applied at USDA, such

a strategic approach can assist the Department in better achieving

its missions and serving its clients.

Span of Control Must Be Manageable

Revitalization also requires considerable attention to such

basic management issues as span of control. Former Secretary

Madigan discussed with us the importance of establishing a

reasonable span of control for the Secretary of Agriculture. He

noted that with the broad range of responsibilities the Secretary

must undertake, he could only effectively manage a limited number

of senior agency officials. This concern was reflected in his

suggested reorganization of USDA's headquarters in January 1993.
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Essentially, this reorganization called for four Under Secretaries

and no Assistant Secretaries. In contrast, the organizational

structure Secretary of Agriculture Espy inherited has two Under

Secretaries and seven Assistant Secretaries.

Conceptually, the number of units reporting to the Secretary

can be greater if effective management systems are in place to keep

all informed. At present, however, we do not believe such systems

have been developed to handle a large span of control

.

CONCLUSIONS

In conclusion, some of the efforts to streamline the

Department should be implemented quickly: They would significantly

improve operations and save critical resources. But these efforts

do not address the basic need to revitalize USDA so that it can be

effective into the 21st century. These efforts only tinker around

the edges of the Department's current organizational structure,

which is based on a 1930s agrarian economy. Since agriculture is

now a global enterprise, USDA must undergo a more fundamental

change. For this task, the Congress and the administration need to

redefine USDA's mission and to restructure the Department to carry

it out. As part of this effort, the Congress and the

administration need to address the four management issues we

identified. Ultimately, we believe that USDA must be flexible in
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adapting to change and have reduced levels of management that are

freer to manage. The Congress needs to be a full partner by

helping to simplify agricultural programs that have become

increasingly difficult to administer. The challenges and

difficulties that lie ahead are daunting and should not be

underestimated. However, because the Department's activities are

vital to the rural economy and national well-being, we have little

choice but to address these problems as vigorously as possible.

That concludes my statement. I would be happy to respond to

any questions you may have.
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APPENDIX I APPENDIX I

RELATED GAP PRODUCTS

MANAGEMENT REVIEWS

U.S. Department of Agriculture: Revitalizing Structure. Systems,

and Strategies (GAO/RCED-91-168, Sept. 3, 1991).

U.S. Department of Agriculture; Strengthening Management Systems

to Support Departmental Goals (GAO/RCED-91-49, July 31, 1991).

U.S. Department of Agriculture: Improving Management of Cross

-

Cutting Issues (GAO/RCED-91-41, Mar. 12, 1991).

U.S. Department of Agriculture: Farm Agencies' Field Structure

Needs Manor Overhaul (GAO/RCED-91-09 , Jan. 29, 1991).

U.S. Department of Agriculture: Strategic Marketing Needed to Lead

Agribusiness in International Trade (GAO/RCED-91-22, Jan. 22,

1991)

.

U.S. Department of Agriculture: Need for Improved Workforce

Planning (GAO/RCED-90-97, Mar. 6, 1990).

U.S. Department of Agriculture: Status of the Food and Agriculture

Councils Needs to Be Elevated (GAO/RCED-90-29, Nov. 20, 1989).
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U.S. Department of Agriculture: Interim Report on Ways to Enhance

Management (GAO/RCED-90-19 , Oct. 26, 1989).

OTHER USDA ISSUES

Crop Insurance Program; Nationwide Computer Acquisition Is

Inappropriate at This Time (GAO/IMTEC-93-20, Mar. 8, 1993).

USDA Research and Extension Agencies: Missions. Structures, and

Budgets (GA0/RCED-93-74FS, Feb. 18, 1993).

USDA Revenues: A Descriptive Compendium . (GAO/RCED-93-19FS, Nov,

27, 1992)

.

Pesticides: Information Systems Improvements Essential for EPA'

3

Reregjstrar.ion Efforts (GAO/IMTEC-93-5, Nov. 23, 1992).

Sustainable Agriculture: Program Management. Accomplishments, and

Opportunities (GAO/RCED-92-233 , Sept. 16, 1992).

U.S. Department of Agriculture: Revitalizing and Streamlining the

Department (GAO/T-RCED-92-76, June 23, 1992).

27



69

APPENDIX I APPENDIX I

Department of Agriculture: Restructuring Will Impact Farm Service

Agencies' Automation Plans and Programs (GAO/T-IMTEC-92-21, June 3,

1992 and GAO/T- IMTEC-92-23, June 23, 1992).

Geographic Information System: Forest Service Has Resolved GAP

Concerns About Its Proposed Nationwide System {GAO/T-IMTEC-92-14

,

Apr. 28, 1992) .

Environmental Enforcement: EPA Needs a Better Strategy to Manage

Its Cross-Media Information (GAO/IMTEC-92-14, Apr. 2, 1992) .

Food Safety: USDA' s Data Program Not Supporting Critical Pesticide

Decisions (GAO/T- IMTEC-92-9 , Mar. 11, 1992).

Food Safety: USDA Data Program Not Supporting Critical Pesticide

Decisions (GAO/IMTEC-92-11, Jan. 31, 1992)

.

Pesticides: EPA's Information Systems Provide Inadequate Support

for Reregistration (GAO/T-IMTEC-92-3 , Oct. 30, 1991).

Farmers Home Administration: Half-Billion Dollar ADP Modernization

Lacks Adequate Planning and Oversight (GAO/T-IMTEC-92-2 , Oct. 29,

1991) .

28



70

APPENDIX I APPENDIX I

ADP Modernization: Half-Billion Dollar FmHA Effort Lacks Adequate

Planning and Oversight (GAO/IMTEC-92-9 , Oct. 29, 1991).

Financial Audit: Department of Agriculture's Financial Statements

for Fiscal Year 1988 (GAO/AFMD-91-65, Aug. 13, 1991).

Forest Service Is Making Progress in Developing a Nationwide

Geographic Information System (GAO/T-IMTEC-91-11, Apr. 24, 1991)

.

ADP Procurement: Better Capacity Planning Needed at Agriculture's

National Finance Center (GAO/IMTEC-91-14, Feb. 13, 1991).

Management Improvements Essential for Key Automated Systems at the

Agriculture Stabilization and Conservation Service {GAO/T-IMTEC-90-

13, Sept. 18, 1990)

.

Information Resources; Management Improvements Essential for Key

Agriculture Automated Systems (GAO/IMTEC-90-85, Sept. 12, 1990).

Agriculture: USDA Needs to Better Focus Its Water Ouality

Responsibilities (GAO/RCED-90-162, July 23, 1990).

Agriculture ADP Procurement: Contracting and Market Share

Information (GAO/IMTEC-90-62FS, June 27, 1990).
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Geographic Information System: Forest Service Not Ready to Acquire

Nationwide System (GAO/IMTEC-90-31, June 21, 1990).

Forest Service Not Ready to Acquire a Nationwide Geographic

Information System (GAO/T-IMTEC-90-10, May 2, 1990)

.

Information Management: Issues Important to Farmers Home

Administration Systems Modernization (GAO/IMTEC-89-64, Aug. 21,

1989) .

Forest Service: Status of Geographic Information System

Acquisition (GAO/IMTEC- 89-27, Mar. 6, 1989).
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APPENDIX II APPENDIX II

RKCENT INITIATIVES TO STREAMLINE USDA INFORMATION MANAGEMENT

In 1985 the Secratary of Agriculture convened a task force on

streamlining USDA. Among other things, the task force recommended

that, whore appropriate, serious attention should be given to

methods for sharing information electronically. However, this

recommendation went unheeded, and the farm service agencies

continued to develop information systems that were not compatible.

The task force also recommended that USDA ensure that agencies

develop consistent data definitions. Consistent data definitions

are a necessary step towards electronic information sharing and

integration of data bases because nonstandard definitions make it

difficult and time-consuming to combine information from separate

data bases. This recommendation also went unheeded. Moreover, in

an attempt to remedy the problem with incompatible systems and

inconsistent data definitions, the 1990 farm bill requires the

Secretary of Agriculture to take appropriate action to integrate

the various data bases that relate to agricultural program data.

Nevertheless, since the 199 farm bill, USDA has made little

progress in linking systems and integrating data bases.

Recently, the farm service agencies were planning to make

significant investments in modernizing their computer systems

despite departmental consideration being given to restructuring the
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farm service agencies' organization. However, in June 1992 the

Senate Committee on Agriculture, Nutrition, and Forestry, noting

that USDA was studying options for restructuring its organization,

raised questions about whether USDA' s farm service agencies should

be making major information technology investments. We also

expressed concern that the Department could waste millions on

technology that might not meet its current or long-term needs. As

a result, the Committee's Chairman and Ranking Minority Member

urged USDA to postpone purchases of computer technology beyond that

which was necessary to maintain existing systems until the new

structure of the Department was defined. In response, USDA agreed

and created a consolidated program through which the farm service

agencies could procure future computer systems.

USDA, however, allowed the Federal Crop Insurance Corporation

(FCIC) to continue with its acquisition project, contending that it

was needed to ensure the continued delivery of crop insurance to

farmers. On March 8, 1993, we recommended that FCIC cancel its

nationwide computer acquisition project. We reported that FCIC had

neither performed the analysis needed to justify a nationwide

procurement at that time nor determined its immediate information

technology needs. USDA and FCIC concurred and canceled their

planned modernization project, which had an estimated $62 million

life-cycle price tag.
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USDA has recently completed its first departmental strategic

plan to manage information resources and has embarked on several

information technology initiatives. As a start at system

compatibility, USDA created a consolidated program- -known as Info

Share- -to acquire, implement, and manage computer systems for the

farm service agencies. With Info Share, USDA is striving to

establish linked, compatible agency systems capable of serving the

needs of each farm service agency as well as the Department. To

help standardize data definitions, USDA has begun a program to

identify, define, and organize data throughout USDA, coordinate

data management initiatives, develop data policies and standards,

and provide USDA with standardized data that may be shared across

USDA agencies and with other federal agencies, where such a need

exists.

USDA's current efforts to address long-standing problems with

incompatible systems and difficulties in sharing data are a step in

the right direction. However, by USDA's own estimate, it will be

several years before these initiatives are fully implemented. For

example, USDA's time frame for initial implementation of Info Share

is June 1995, while the planned completion date of the data

management program is September 1997. Moreover, these problems

take on added significance in light of USDA's decision to

streamline and reorganize its headquarters and field structure.

Now that USDA has proposed moving towards a single farm service

33
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agency, the absence of compatible systems and the inability to

share data will be more problematic.

Accordingly, once the decision to reorganize the farm service

agencies has been made final, USDA will need to (1) take a fresh

look at new ways to use information technology to improve

operations and provide better service to the customer and. (2)

develop a transition plan for moving from separate incompatible

systems and data to the type of system that meets the needs of its

reorganized farm service structure.

(150812)
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF BOB BERGLAND

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY: The role and mission of the U.S. Department of Agri-

culture is enormously complex, and while the name of the Department implies that

all of its services relate to agriculture, only a few agencies of a total of 42 provide

direct services to agriculture. To organize effectively, the Depautment needs people

and computers that can talk to one another and leadership with the will to enforce

that. Interagency rivalries, such as that between the Social Conservation Service

and Ag Stabilization and Conservation Service, hamper the Departments fulfillment

of its mission. Significant local interests, including real estate interests, play a role

in co-location efforts. USDA should seek to replace the General Services Administra-

tion's property management function. Co-location and streamlining of services is a
commendable goal, but will not yield hundreds of millions in savings. For truly ef-

fective reorganization, the basic premises upon which programs are founded must
be examined. For example, economic development programs of the USDA should be
examined and evaluated in terms of logical economic relationships, not in terms of

arbitrary and economically meaningless statistical barriers to integration.

Mr. Chairman, Distinguished Members of the Committee: for the record, I am Bob
Bergland, currently executive vice president of the National Rural Electric Coopera-

tive Association.

However, I come before the committee wearing a different hat today. Today, I will

call upon my experience—as a Member of Congress and a member and subcommit-
tee chairman of the House Agriculture Committee and as Secretary of Agriculture

in the Administration of President Jimmy Carter—to attempt to address some of the

questions that fall before the committee today, namely, the organization of the U.S.

Department of Agriculture.

Before I get to those recommendations, let me make several observations.

The task of organizing USDA is enormous because the Department is enormously
complex—112,000 employees and at least 42 agencies administered by one Secretary

and his Deputy, two Under Secretaries and seven Assistant Secretaries.

Offices of the Department are scattered to the four comers of the Nation and the

world and practically everywhere in between.
The functions of the Department are diverse and, fi"ankly, not very well under-

stood by the Congress, the Administration and the citizenry.

For example, the very name is, to some degree, misleading. Agriculture certainly

is an appropriate definition of one aspect of the Department's involvement.

But I'd like to debunk a popular criticism of the Department, and that is that

there are more employees in the Department than there are farmers. First, that

simply isn't true. Second, only a very small proportion of Department employees are

involved directly with fgirmers and agriculture. In fact, of those 42 agencies I men-
tioned earlier, it would be stretching a point to say that more than four or five have
that involvement.
There are, for example, some aspects of Farmers Home that relate to farm loans,

but a great deal of Farmers Home has to do with water and waste, community de-

velopment and housing. And agencies that one might associate with farming and
agriculture are more appropriately consumer functions, for example. Food Safety

and Inspection and Soil Conservation, and the letrgest agency employer in the De-

partment has nothing to do with food production agriculture: the U.S. Forest Serv-

ice, with a little over 47,000 employees.
There appears to be, as well, a bias that the Department provides service exclu-

sively to rural areas. The Department does, indeed, provide services to rural areas.

However, again citing Soil Conservation and Cooperative Extension Service, the De-

partment provides services in abundance to urban populations. And that is not inap-

propriate.

The point I want to make is that the Department is extremely complex. In fact,

if the government and the people of the Nation have anything to define Agri-

culture's role, it is to focus on Mr. Lincoln's instruction "to acquire and diffiise

among the people . . . useful information on subjects connected with agriculture in

the most general and comprehensive sense of the word," emphasis on "general and
comprehensive."
As Secretary of the Department, I have some firsthand experience with organiza-

tion of the Department and some latter-day observations, and would suggest that

the Department needs three basic components to function more efficiently: people

who can talk to one another and are committed to do so, computers and technologies

that can communicate with one another and are driven by people committed to do

so, and a commitment at the top to effect the same efficiencies and streamlining in

Washington, D.C. as are contemplated in North Dakota, Texas or Ohio.
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The complexities of the Department's functions are grounded, in part, in intricate

regulation and complicated law, law which spawns a host of environmental, social

and other regulations that must be brought to bear in the dispensation of monies

and services throughout the Nation. For example, crop bases and allotments are a

relic of another era and if abolished by creating one cropland base for a farm, their

administration and implementation would be greatly simplified.

If I make no other point today, Mr. Chairman, I hope to dash the expectation that

the Department can administer complicated law with skeleton forces. It simply can't

be done, and we'd be better off to face that reality up front.

Before field office co-location and automation to reduce administrative costs can

be effectively implemented, there must be political will at the head of each agency.

As far back as I can remember, and certainly while I was Secretary in the late

'70s, there has been a turf war between the Soil and Conservation Service and the

Ag Stabilization and Conservation Service. Only strong support of the new Adminis-

tration can make things happen in this field.

Another point: Don't overlook the significant local interests that come to bear on

Department services. Aside fi-om the politics of closing and consolidating, don't over-

look local landlord interests. The reality is that these local offices represent some

individual's income, and that individual is not going to give that up without a fight.

I have what I believe is a very important recommendation on real estate, inciden-

When you send a GSA person out to Eastern Montana to negotiate for a USDA
field office of some kind, you can bet that field office will pay the highest rent in

town.
But, when you put the onus of that negotiation on the ASCS people locally, you

can bet they won't get skinned. They know the local asking prices, and they'll come

away with a good deal. r l i->

So my advice is to get the General Services Administration out of the Depart-

ment's property management as much as possible.

I have had the opportunity to hear Secretary Espy's ambitions to reorganize the

Department, to consolidate. I believe Secretary Espy is on the right track when he

says that there must be change in Washington as well as in the field.

I also believe that Mr. Espy's predecessor. Secretary Madigan, took a constructive

first step in getting onto the table at the very least some examination of organiza-

tional problems. Although I am unfamiliar with the details of Secretary Madigan s

effort, from what I can discern, it lays out some good starting points for further dis-

cussion.

Mr. Chairman, this is a new Administration, and there is an aura of expectation,

a breath of anticipation that perhaps change, real change, in government, is indeed

possible, that the reestablishment of confidence in government and the regeneration

of a government closer to the people, fit, trim and efficient, is doable and imminent.

I share the enthusiasm for this, and I sense that enthusiasm all across the Na-

tion. I pledge my support for those changes that make sense and better serve the

I sincerely hope that our enthusiasm for change includes strong and thoughtful

challenge to every current premise upon which we base our policies and our politics.

Without such examination, change can be cosmetic and not substantive.

Let me provide one brief example of what I mean, and this pertains to an area

that is near and dear to me: rural development. No one would disagree that rural

development is required to ensure a vital, productive rural economy.

But, let's examine the basic premise again. Is there such a thing as "rural" devel-

opment, independent of urban or suburban areas? Or have we erected some numeri-

cal and ideological boundaries to the consideration that development occurs in log-

ical economic groupings, not within arbitrary poUtical or geographic boundaries?

We know that economic development will take place around cities and towns and

around industries. But the activities of a logical economic group don't start or stop

at the city line, nor do they start or stop at the boundaries separating rural and

suburban or urban areas. Perhaps it is time to contain our enthusiasm for defini-

tions that compartmentalize and to look instead for redefinitions based on real eco-

nomic relationships so that we can recast program efforts, not only in the USDA,
but across a wide spectrum of Federal activities, to focus on these realities.

Reality is the order of the day. the policies and practices of the Federal Govern-

ment, of the Congress, of every national public and private institution have evolved

over decades and decades, and thousands of management, policy and hands-on deci-

sions have constructed what we have today.

We, as individuals and as institutions, resist change, and it will take patience to

bring about changes that reflect the reahties of our world today. Rome couldn't be

built in a day, the pundits say. Well, it can't be unbuilt in a day, either.
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Mr. Chairman, I would conclude my statement with the advice that we can

achieve our ends as well through a quiet process of evolution as through a loud, con-

tentious and disruptive process that seeks to achieve change abruptly and without

understanding of what has gone before.

Thank you. I'd be happy to answer any questions members of the Committee may
have.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF CHARLES F. BINGMAN

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Committee:

It is an honor to appear before you this afternoon to discuss the potentials for up-

grading the structure, management effectiveness and cost effectiveness of the U.S.

Department of Agriculture.

It is possible that the Senate and the Congress face what could be a historic op-

portunity to become the leader in bringing about a badly needed reorganization and

managerial reform in USDA. We have seldom seen a more promising opportunity

to bring about really significant change in this department.

Until recently, reorganization of USDA has been seen as a political "mission im-

possible"—the department has been passive and resistant; clientele interests prefer

to defend the status quo; and the Congress itself has been reluctant to face up to

the issues of the size, complexity, waste and confusion that characterizes USDA's
programs and institutions.

In addition to this political inertia, my own bureaucratic experience tells me two

thincfsi

1. It is not easy for any institution to change itself from the inside; USDA is no

exception, and neither structural change or managerial reform and revitalization

will happen on any significant scale unless forced from the outside.

2. No change will occur unless a large proportion of the interested public is willing

to accept—even reluctantly—that change is necessary. Congress must therefore go

beyond the special interests and consider what is best for the American public in

general. There is no broad public constituency in government reorganization or

management reform, so the Congress must represent that broad public interest it-

self Client interests that look to USDA must be persuaded to grant Congress and

the President some time and "elbow room" to consider reform measures.

Why is reorganization and management reform more possible now? I think for

several reasons:

1. The U.S. public, especially in the last elections, made it more clear than ever

that they are increasingly opposed to Federal programs that favor special interests,

and want their elected representatives to reject special interest pressure.

2. The rules of the budget game in Washington have fundamentally changed—
probably forever. The national government has been running deficits for decades.

But deficits now are so serious that the great days of saying "yes" to every new
spending idea are largely over. The Federal budget is no longer capable of allocating

seemingly endless streams of Federal funds. Instead, the budget has become the ve-

hicle for the painful allocation of scarcity, and the competition for limited Federal

funds has become sharper. For the first time, agricultural funds must justify them-

selves against all of the other legitimate commitments to the public that our govern-

ment has made.
3. The whole structure of farming itself has changed. The small general tarm re-

mains an attractive life, but it is seldom a viable economic unit, or a way to earn

an adequate living. The day of the agribusiness has arrived; every element of crop

and animal production has been made over to be more specialized, intensified, more

capital intensive, and on a larger scale. This in turn has produced different needs

in rural communities that have yet to be met.

These significant changes in the agricultural community have not been ade-

quately reflected in the roles and programs of the Department of Agriculture. It has

become increasingly obsolete, pointed in some of the wrong directions, and a great

waster of public resources. There is, in my judgment, no major institution in the

U.S. Government that is more ripe for institutional reform and revitalization.

But this very change in the agricultural sector of our economy and in rural com-

munities is now forcing itself to the attention of the political leadership. The Con-

gress itself is coming to realize that it has a responsibility to force the pace of

change in USDA—this is a big difference from the past, and a very hopeful sign for

the future. This committee can be a big part of the new spirit for revitalization that

is beginning to be felt in Congress.
^ , ,• • *

Hopefully, the President and the Secretary of Agriculture also feel this new spu-it

for change, and will become active partners in bringing change about. President
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Clinton has already shown his leadership in changing government, and later this

year, the report of the National Performance Review program chaired by Vice Presi-

dent Gore will be delivered to the President. I would be very surprised to find that

it did not contain proposals for significant change in USDA, and this should help

create heightened public recognition of the great advantages that organization and

management reform can yield.

Mr. Chairman, other witnesses will diagnose the problems of the department

more fully than I could, so I would like to concentrate my remarks on the kinds

of reorganization and management reform that I think would be most effective in

making USDA a more modem and relevant institution. I have never worked for

USDA, but my views are based on a lifetime of working in government, and study-

ing the problems of government, including a period of years where I was the senior

government reorganization official in the Office of Management and Budget. My re-

marks will be on two themes:
1. Proposals for reorganization of USDA
2. Proposals for management systems reform.

USDA Reorganization Proposals

USDA has a long and honorable history of service to agriculture. But in recent

years, GAO, academic researchers, and pubUc interest groups have documented a

pattern growing organizational obsolescence and loss of relevance. USDA now is

simply too big, too complex, too divided and uncoordinated. It cost too much to oper-

ate, and it does not deliver its services with the kind of speed, reUability, and cost-

effectiveness that the American pubhc expects and deserves.

This Committee is rightly and accurately zeroing in on critical elements of this

obsolescence—the department's overblown organization structure, and the need for

management reform. Let me first address the issue of USDA reorganization.

There is almost a gospel in the U.S. that "bigger is better", and this gospel has

driven the design of USDA. But this gospel is not always true. The basic policy that

should drive any reexamination of USDA's institutions is that bigger is no longer

better. The objective is to try and design a new department for the future—one that

is smaller and more compact, that is better coordinated and directed from the top,

that is more relevant to both the needs of the agricultural community, and to the

broader needs of our society, and that is better able to produce quick, aggressive,

and comprehensive responses to changing needs.

If you accept these criteria, then thinking about making USDA smaller but harder

hitting is no longer "sinful" but constructive. I offer several recommendations that

I believe would contribute to achieving these objectives.

1. First, I believe that the single greatest potential for genuine revitalization of

USDA's service delivery lies in the concept ot a single "farm service" organization.

This idea is not new; the essence of it has been proposed by many outside observers,

and was incorporated in major studies of the department in 1973, 1979, 1985, and

again in 1991. The fact that this idea has been successfully ignored for almost 20

years is a classic example of what is wrong in Washington.

Basically, this proposal would combine most of the current responsibilities of the

Agricultural Stabilization and Conservation Service (ASCS), the Farmers Home Ad-

ministration (FmHA), the Soil Conservation Service (SCS), the Commodity Credit

Corporation (CCC), the Federal Crop Insurance Corporation (FCIC), and the Exten-

sion Service. A new organization—possible called the Farm Service Administra-

tion—would be created, so that the old structures can be combined and rationalized

from top to bottom in the department. There are two critical structural elements in

this idea—first, a single combined and more compact operating unit in the National

headquarters; and second, an even more important, a single combined field struc-

ture which eliminates most of the small separate and uncoordinated offices now
foimd scattered over the country.

I emphasize that this idea is far more than the modest proposals for colocation

or geographical consolidation advanced to date. This must be a full integration of

the missions of these offices, their staffs, and their data bases and information sys-

tems.
In my view, a second and fascinating potential for reform, whose time may well

have arrived, is for USDA to officially abandon the philosophy of basing its field or-

ganization on our three thousand counties, and shift the base instead to the 50

states. In each state, a single office could be set up to direct all programs, provide

support services, and maintain a common automated data base to manage all pro-

grams. Where necessary, a few regional offices (perhaps 5-10) could be set up in

each state where the volume of service delivery business warranted to provide the

best service to the most customers.
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I emphasize to this committee that the cost effectiveness and service delivery im-

provement of this approach could be very great, but clearly, the Congress would
have to signal it approval of this fundamental shift. But the exciting potential in

this field reorganization is signalled by the sheer magnitude of the numbers. While

it is difficult WT an outsider to get current and reliable numbers, I understand that

the four major components of this proposal—the ASCS, the SCS, FmHA, and the

Cooperative Extension Service—have between them about 11,000 field offices and

30,000 employees. Many of these field offices have fewer than ten employees, and

some as few as two. Imagine the savings that could be achieved if these programs

were shifted to 50 state offices and perhaps 500 or so regional sub-offices.

2. The second major reorganization potential I would like to discuss is the Farm-

ers Home Administration. Some analysts have questioned whether, given our veiy

large private sector structure of lending institutions, FmHA continues to be needed.

Dodging that question for the moment, I suggest that, if this lending capability is

still needed, it is not necessarily needed as part of the bureaucratic structure of

USDA. There are two possible options for removing FmHA functions from the de-

partment:
a. The responsibilities which FmHA carries out could be transferred to an mde-

pendently chartered Government Sponsored Enterprise that operate outside of the

government in a manner similar to the Federal National Mortgage Association

(Fannie Mae), or the Student Loan Association (Sallie Mae).

b. Alternatively, the lending role could be placed within the structure of the cur-

rent Farm Credit System, which was originally chartered by Congress, but which

is now an independent cooperative organization which already largely parallels the

role of FmHA. The Farm Credit System is a cooperative structure in which borro\v-

ers are also shareholders. It already has a capitalization of about $64 billion. It is

protected by regulatory requirements which subject it to bank type capital risk pro-

tections and is credit rated. It can lend to farmers and small businessmen at favor-

able rates, and is backed by several related institutions such as:

The FCS Financial Assistance Corporation (FAC) which can issue federally guar-

anteed debt to provide funds for closing out or merging insolvent FCS institutions;

and
The Federal Agricultural Mortgage Corporation (Farmer Mac) which provides a

secondary market for loans and offers added protection for banks, insurance compa-

nies, and FCS lending institutions; and
The Farm Credit Insurance Corporation (FCSIC) which insures and pays ott^

claims by investors in failure situations, thus protecting FCS borrowers and stock-

holders.
, n ,

The technical issues that would be involved in choosing either of these two options

would be substantial, but they offer what I believe to be real potentials for removing

these lending responsibilities out of the bureaucracy of USDA and placing them at

least in a quasi-government independent status where they could be managed along

more businesslike lines.

3. The third major reorganization idea I would like to address is the potential

transfer of the Food Stamp and School Lunch programs out of USDA to the Depart-

ment of Health and Human Services.

I beUeve that this transfer should be given serious consideration. When outside

evaluators look at the nature of these food assistance programs, they do not really

see much relevance to the maior missions of USDA. Instead, they see a social serv-

ice program that is already administered by the states, usually in combination with

other service programs mandated and funded fi-om the Federal level by the Depart-

ment of Health and Human Services. I believe that placing food assistance programs

in HHS enhances the likelihood of further valuable coordination with other social

programs in urban areas and in our elementary schools. If I were the Secretary of

HHS, I'm not sure I would necessarily seek out another major new responsibihty

like the Food Stamp Program, but is we think in terms of the best interests of our

national social program base, I think that the transfer of food assistance programs

could be well justified.

4. The Office of the Secretary

One of the great mysteries of the USDA, it seems to me, is the fact that many
of its Secretary's, including many people of outstanding executive ability, complain

that they are fi-ustrated in their efforts to lead the department and improve its

management. If you look at the departmental organization chart, all of the nec-

essary staff offices seem to be there. There are planners, and economic analysts, and

budget reviewers, and auditors. Each new Secretary has many political appointees

he can place in top leadership positions. And yet, USDA continues to be a depart-

ment that resists political leadership, and "suboptimizes" itself at the next two lev-

els in the hierarchy, rather than in the Office of the Secretary.
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I believe that the Office of the Secretary needs to be strengthened, and this need

can be addressed, at least in part, by shifting some more staff resources into offices

that directly serve the Secretary, rather than the whole department. The Secretary

needs his own offices for strate^c planning, policy evaluation and enforcement, pro-

gram evaluation, and the tracking of Secretarial directives and orders to make sure

that all of the lower elements of the institution are in fact responding to direction.

Without reducing in any way the need for the Secretary to be an "outward facing"

political leader, he also needs more resources and control mechanisms for the in-

ward management of USDA's complex and complicated internal management. The
inability of each succeeding Secretary to become an effective manager of the depart-

ment contributes to the long term neglect of the managerial environment in the de-

partment.

Management Reform and Revitalization

Mr. Chairman, I would like now to shift away from the subject of reorganization

and talk about other potentials for management reform. Whether the Congress di-

rects a reorganization of USDA or not, there are literally dozens of major ways in

which the performance of the department can be significantly upgraded. Time does

not permit me to do more than mention some of the most important in this presen-

tation, but a listing of the potentials for improvement as I see them is in the longer

statement I have requested to be submitted for the record.

1. Program Evaluation
USDA needs to be instructed in legislation to develop a maior new program to

evaluate the success or failure of all of its programs. It has become increasingly

clear that USDA program managers cannot or will not do such frank assessments

of their own programs, and it is left to the departmental Inspector General, or the

General Accounting Office, or newspaper reporters, of committees of the Congress

to ferret out program inadequacies and push the department to make corrections

—

corrections that it should have initiated itself

I should add that the reputation of the Congress itself is on the line, since when
obsolete or poorly designed, or low value programs are revealed, the public expects

Congress to have the courage to act on these revelations.

2. Management Systems Reform
This may seem very mundane to most people; but management systems and pro-

cedures are the glue that holds together a huge, customer-oriented organization like

the Department of Agriculture. GAO reports, 10 audits, and other evaluations are

full of clear specific documented examples of where USDA'S systems need reform.

Service to the public is too slow; error rates are unacceptably high; duplication and

overlap of data bases waste funds; lack of coordination costs delay and confusion;

red tape is rife; and clientele must waste their time dealing with it. Inspection

standards, agency regulations, eligibility criteria, program directives, delays in re-

ceipts and payments, lack of tight financial controls, and lack of even basic program
control information all point to the lack of a real zeal within the department for

tight, effective program direction and control within the department.

USDA will probably never be an efficient, fast moving, tightly managed enter-

prise. But it can be upgraded, and the Congress can place in legislation several of

the following improvements:
The first upgrading I would recommend would be the new system of program

evaluation that I mentioned earlier.

The second upgrade should take the form of a congressional directive, stated in

statute, that all of the major offices in the department should be required to prepare

a 3-5 year Management Improvement Plan, to be approved by the Secretary, and
overseen by Congress.
This Management Improvement Plan would be more than just a report—it would

be an plan of action that identifies problems, proposes courses of correction, and sets

target dates for implementation.
Why is this course of action necessary? Because the recent history of USDA is

filled with diagnoses of departmental problems which spell out problems and even

solutions. What seems to be missing—over many years—is the will to make the cor-

rections. A Management Improvement Plan would force the department to lay out

its intent in writing. Managers all over the department could then be held account-

able for these approved plans, and the political leadership would be accountable for

supporting these plans and providing implementation attention.

The third upgrade I would advocate is a series of program reviews. That is, each

of the programs of the department needs to be reviewed—openly and frankly—to de-

termine whether it remains current and relevant, meets some real need, and is ef-

fectively carried out. There are many programs in USDA which, I believe, cannot
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meet even these general tests; these have been widely criticized by scholars, GAO,
and other outside sources including the series of outstanding articles in the Kansas
City Star published on December 8-14, 1991 which had devastating critiques of

many of the department's programs.
Finally, Mr. Chairman, I can't help but emphasize something that this Committee

fought long and hard to bring into being—the passage of the Chief Financial Offi-

cers Act of 1990, and the establishment of a Chief Financial Officer in each of the

major departments and agencies.

There is no agency in the Federal Government that needs strict discipline in the

conduct of its massive financial operations. USDA looks like a financial sieve

—

money pours out of more openings, to more different recipients than any other Fed-
eral agency with the possible exception of the Department of Defense.. Because of

all of these holes in tne sieve, and the fact that money flows to hundreds of thou-

sands of public and private recipients creates an unparalleled risk of fi"aud, corrup-

tion, waste, and mismanagement. And while USDA has its IG, and the Congress
has its GAO, my own experience tells me that the place to set up the department's
strongest line of defense against abuse is at the level of its line managers and field

office heads, where the real decisions to spend will occur. If these managers fail to

be properly prudent and stringent in their financial controls, no amount of post

audit will ever repair the damage.
As I said earlier, Mr. Chairman, whether a reorganization of the department hap-

pens or not, major reforms of USDA management are necessary and possible; and
Congress should push the department—in legislation if necessary—to undertake an
across-the-board management reform program of a more enduring and powerful na-

ture than the Department has produced in its recent history.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my prepared remarks. I appreciate the opportunity

to testify before you, and I would be happy to answer any questions you and the

other members or the committee may wish to ask.

ATTACHMENT A

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE

Additional Management Issues

1. Program overlap and duplication with other Federal agencies:

a. Food and nutrition standards—also the responsibility of the Food and Drug
Administration.

b. Environmental protection regulation: hazardous chemicals such as pes-

ticides, fungicides, herbicides, fertilizers. Also the responsibility of the Environ-
mental Protection Administration.

c. Small business loans. Also the responsibility of the Small Business Admin-
istration.

d. Housing development loans. Also the Housing and Urban Development De-

partment.
e. Elderly and handicapped housing assistance. Also HUD.
f. Scientific research. Also the private sector, and foreign countries.

g. Rural telephone service. Also the private sector lending institutions,

h. Agricultural marketing. The private sector.

i. Extension Service. Also state and private universities and private sector or-

ganizations,

j. Consumer product safety. Also the Consumer Product Safety Commission.

2. Program simplification and rationalization; the USDA does not need 250 sepa-

rate programs.
3. Possible elimination of the Market Promotion Program.
4. Possible elimination of the Export Enhancement Program.
5. Elimination of USDA small business lending programs; transfer to the Small

Business Administration.
6. Elimination of the Rural Electrification Administration.

7. Strengthening of coordination of departmental cross-cutting roles: conservation,

environmental protection, hazardous chemicals protections, food safety, bio-

technology, trade policy.

8. Transfer of some programs to states.

9. Better control of the roles of local committees.
10. Sharper priority setting, and more targeting for research programs.

11. Reduction of overhead costs in the department.
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12. Further reduction of direct loans; greater shifts to loan guarantees.
13. Greater civil rights equity in programs.
14. Elimination of cargo preference subsidies.

15. Reduction of political interventions in management decisions.

16. More effective implementation of soil conservation programs.
17. Reduction of FmHA loan guarantee standards (90 percent)

18. Greater use of user fees.

19. Reexamination of the need for low interest loans to rural home developers, or

the 4 percent tax credit.

20. Achievement of a higher level of loan "graduation" in FmHA.
11. Question the need for the Ocean Transportation Division.

22. Elimination of the Rural Electrification Administration.
23. Elimination of REA subsidy borrowing from the Federal Financing Bank.
24. Elimination of loan guarantees to large, stable power supply and power dis-

tribution companies.
25. Elimination of low interest (subsidy) loans anywhere in the department where

they cannot be compellingly justified.

26. Elimination of power generation loans or loan guarantees in areas of power
surplus.

27. Shift some grant programs to a competitive basis.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF WAYNE NELSON

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Committee, I thank you for the opportunity to

present some of the views and concerns of the members of Communicating for Agri-

culture on issues related to the proposed restructuring and reorganization of the

U.S. Department of Agriculture. Communicating for Agriculture is a 20-year-old,

non-profit, rural organization whose membership is made up of farmers, ranchers
and small rural agribusinesses throughout the country.

My name is Wayne Nelson. I operate a family wheat and grain farm in Winner,
South Dakota. I have served on the board of directors of Communicating for Agri-

culture since 1985, and was elected president of CA this year.

I am going to focus most of my remarks today on issues related to USDA services

and programs for fanners at the local level. But let me emphasize that while we
have not yet analyzed proposals to reorganize USDA at the National level in Wash-
ington, those moves will also have a critical impact on how effective the department
is, in working with producers, and in protecting the quality of our food supply sys-

tem for consumers.

Sometimes it seems like USDA is a government agency that people 'love to hate'.

Columnists and critics in the media love to dig up their editorial fodder frorn the

Department of Agriculture. Farmers love to complain about the agency, practically

blaming it for all that's wrong with the rural economy. Yet often, their real concern

is they wish it had the ability to do more than it can—to perform miracles with the

weather or the world economy. People from all walks of lire like to shoot at the gov-

ernment, and line up their sights on the agriculture department for their first shots.

Rarely do they acknowledge or even consider the purpose and challenges those pro-

grams have.
People lose sight of the tremendous responsibility and role USDA has for our

country. USDA is the agency responsible for maintaining food quality; and monitor-

ing, maintaining and protecting the natural resources and people resources involved

in the production and delivery of food and fiber for hundreds of millions of people

throughout the world. In that light, we think it is the most important agency in tne

Federal government.
The reorganization process should not be driven simply by the need to cut spend-

ing. We need to focus on how to make it work better, and do so more cost-effectively.

We must look at the job the agencies are to do, and make sure:

1. they are equipped and have the resources to do the job they are intended

to do,

2. they have a management structure that insures people with the proper ex-

pertise are in charge; and
3. that their rules, regulations and procedures are understandable—they are

clear and "doable". Red tape procedures should not prevent programs from
being used as intended—be it conservation, food inspection and quality; market-
ing and price support programs, food aid, disaster aid, forest service, or research

and rural development. 'The rules and communications should enable programs
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to be understood and used by the people and firms they are to serve. Through-
out the department there are programs that do not now meet those criteria.

Let me shift geeirs and focus on USDA operations with farm producers at the local

level.

• Need for Simplification—There is a chronic need to simplify the farm pro-

grams. The options, the records, information filing, and application procedures must
be made simpler and more understandable.
We hear some farmers say, in all seriousness, that they have to spend more time

these days on record keeping and paperwork for their farm than they do actually

farming it.

Farm program sign-up procedures, in particular, have gotten too complex.
Disaster relief programs also have paperwork and procedures that are overwhelm-

ing. The basic guidelines and eligibility rules aren't the problem, but there needs
to be simpler ways to apply and execute the programs while maintaining account-

ability.

Some of this complexity came about with the 1990 Farm Bill when new options

and added "flexibility" were incorporated into the farm program. Most of these new
options were good, but they have to be understandable for farmers to make use of

them. There are instances now where farmers simply are not participating because
the red tape and program rules are too difficult to understand. We need some plain

English in communicating the rules and in giving examples of how the programs
work.

• Information Technology—^We've seen some welcome improvements in our
area with computerization at the local offices. It has provided for efficiency and
more consistency in farm records and information. Standardization and comput-
erization of farm information should be continued.

• One-Stop Service Centers—The proposed "one-stop service center" concept

has much merit for making it easier for farmers to tend to their business with
USDA agencies in fewer trips, and potentially with less red tape, provided there is

cooperation among local branches.
But again, you must make sure in any consolidation of offices, you still have peo-

ple with the right expertise running these programs. We must guard against the

idea that you can cut resources and people, but expect them to handle the same
work and responsibilities—or even more responsibilities for new programs. USDA
should look carefully, and objectively, at office consolidations on a individual basis

to make sure that there will actually be cost savings and efficiencies.

Consolidations and eliminations should not simply be determined by the number
of producers served in an area. There may be fewer farmers in a county today, but
there is still the same amount of farm land and production systems and resources

that need to be served. Farm management has not gotten any simpler because there

are fewer farmers today. The opposite is true.

The involvement of local producers on local agency committees is just as impor-

tant today as it ever has been. You need to have producers who have firsthand expe-

rience operating farms involved in directing local execution of these programs.
If you lose local involvement and service, or put program management in Wash-

ington or in state and local offices under the authority of new management that

lacks the necessary technical understanding—you could end up with a prescription

for problems.
• Conservation Compliance—When it comes to conservation programs for farm-

ers, there is confusion. It's become a "who's on first situation," and mrmers find too

often it isn't clear who is in command.
Right now farmers work with SCS to come up with a conservation plan for their

farm. But ASCS has responsibility for funding and farm program management. Yet,

SCS will determine if farmers aren't in compliance. The ball bounces back and forth.

We need some clear definitions and proceciures, and they need to be handled effi-

ciently in local offices.

• Wetlands—Wetlands fall into the same confused command situation. Only
here, it gets even more confused because there seems to be overlapping authorities

with agencies in and out of USDA, and among state and Federal agencies.

It is extremely difficult for farmers to know how to comply with all of the rules

and regulations on wetlands by the different agencies these days. We simply have
to come up with a manageable system.
Appeals Process—Hearings, and legislation proposed by Sen. Conrad a year ago

addressed problems with the appeals process for USDA rulings regarding credit and
farm program decisions. The first couple of steps producers take to appeal a ruling
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by a USDA agency typically involves the same officials who made the original deci-

sion, handling the appeal. The hearings brought to light problems not only with

wrong decisions, but long delays for appeals as well. It is no way to run a business

when farmers, and sometimes their bankers as well, are faced with an appeal proc-

ess involving thousands of dollars that is strung out for over a year.

Sen. Conrad's legislation, which would create an independent and impartial arbi-

tration division within USDA to handle appeals, makes sense.

Another "theme" for reorganizing USDA at the National level should be to struc-

ture programs—old and new—to be able to help agriculture take advantage of op-

portunities for growth and new income that may be available in the future.

A good example is the Alternative Agricultural Research and Commercialization
Board. Created by the 1990 Farm Bill, the AARC program is just now beginning

to implement its first support programs for projects to develop new non-food indus-

trial uses of agricultural materials. AARC is unique in that it has a predominantly
private industry board of experts who £u-e given a fairly wide range of options for

programs to work with entrepreneurs to commercialize new uses products. AARC
also will have regional centers to decentralize its operations and be more accessible.

Although it's still new, we think it may become a model for other USDA programs
and other Federal agencies in being able to partner with private industry to develop

new businesses that yield benefits to the public. In AARC's case, this will be devel-

opment of new, renewable products that offer many environmental advantages, and
provide new sources of income for farmers and the agriculture industry.

The Agricultural Cooperative Service could well play a vital role in the future in

assisting in the development of new cooperatives. New cooperatives and growers or-

ganizations to process new products could play a major role in helping farmers cap-

ture more value-added income. But the Cooperative Service needs to strengthen its

focus and resources to provide more hands-on, direct organizational service in assist-

ing new cooperatives. The whole new, industrial uses field is a great opportunity

for cooperatives to emerge to process and market new alternative crops and prod-

ucts—and that can put value-added income in the hands of the sector of agricmture

that needs it the most.
The Market Promotion Program has been taking a good deal of heat for some

large expenditures to supplement advertising funds for some major corporations ex-

porting overseas. Reforming this program to cut out these kinds of unintended uses

should be done. But don't get rid of this program. Many states make good, prudent

use of these funds to help small companies and entrepreneurs develop new export

markets for value-added food products—products that provide jobs for Americans,

and help to diversify and build our industry. New niche exports can help build our

rural economy, help reduce surpluses (and therefore government farm program
costs), and help improve the rural tax base. The Market Promotion Program's funds

should be targeted more for these purposes.
Thank you again for the opportunity to present these viewpoints. I'll be happy to

try to answer any questions you have.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF RONALD DAHLEN

I have been farming in the Michigan area for more than 40 years, first in partner-

ship with my father and since his retirement, as sole operator of a 640 acre small

grain and dairy farm since 1965. I discontinued my dairy operation in 1985.

Our family farm is located in the northeast part of North Dakota, just west of

the Red River Valley in Nelson County which is a glacial till area in the prairie

pothole region. Production agriculture in Nelson County is predominantly crop pro-

duction with a decreasing amount of livestock. Primary crops are hard red spring

wheat, durum wheat, barley, oats, sunflowers, com, flax and a small acreage of soy-

beans and edible beans. Beef production is the primary livestock operation with

some dairy, hog, sheep and turkey production as well.

Of the 645,120 acres in our county, 514,744 acres are cropland and the rest is

native pasture and hayland, homes, farmsteads, small towns, roads and small lakes

or sloughs.
The population, according to the 1990 census is 4,400, down from 1980 by about

800. In 1992, there were 1,121 ASCS farm units in the county.

Ny thoughts on adequacy and effectiveness of delivery of the several programs
and services provided to farmers by USDA will primarily be in programs adminis-

tered by ASCS because that is the area in which I have the most experience or ex-
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pertise, having served on the ASCS county committee for 17 years, being first elect-

ed in 1973 after serving several years as community committeeman.
This experience, together with participation in many ASCS programs as a farm

operator including wheat and feed grain, ACP, CRP, WBP, FSFL, dairy production
adjustment and herd buy-out, as well as commodity loan and FOR, gives me some
insight on improvements to make USDA, especially ASCS, indeed "farmer friendly"

as Secretary Espy has indicated it should be. I also believe farmers deal with ASCS
more than the other agencies within USDA on a continuing basis.

During my tenure as a member of the COC of ASCS, many changes have occurred
under five national administrations and a number of different farm bills and con-

cepts in farm programs. When first elected, the COC had a lot more time, under-
standing and authority at the local level to act on appeals and resolve some of the
problems producers found themselves faced with than at present.

We then met at least one day every week; now we meet two half days per month,
being allowed only nine hours of committee time each month. We had more time
to better familiarize ourselves with the provisions of programs and could more con-

fidently advise producers; now we are told to refer questions to the county office.

Problems were resolved by our understanding of the regulations.

Now in some cases the decision is made by the problem making a round trip to

Washington via the state office. Another reason for this phenomenon is the reticence

of career employees to make a decision based on logic or common sense without hav-

ing either approval from a superior or rules specific to the case in the handbook.
Over time, this, together with the increased complexity of successive farm bills, is

responsible for the increase of employees at the state office and national office of

ASCS in my opinion. We have a competent and professional staff in our county

ASCS office who have the capabilities to provide this service locally, I believe. The
prime beneficiaries of any farm programs should be the producers, and who are clos-

er to them than the county office and COC?
Therefore, I believe the farmer-elected committee system must be maintained and

used more extensively. This would also enhance the understanding confidence of

farmers in the agency and farm proCTams. This would be cost effective as well, as

the grade level is lower at the local office than either the state or Washington offices

of ASCS.
In my first years as a member of the COC, I believe we had the sense of working

together with our farmer producers and a degree of mutual respect. There has been
some deterioration of confidence of producers in the agency and growing mistrust

of farmers by the agency, I believe. Some has been deliberate, in my view, in the

administration of ASCS programs by those in charge who were philosophically op-

posed to the concept of farm programs. They appear especially opposed to those pro-

visions with supply management features and price improvement capabilities. They
have a "feed the world", "fenceline to fenceline" production approach instead and
support a deregulated production agriculture with decreasing price supports or

"cheap food policy." When this approach became a reality, there were no controls

on planting and a downsizing of county ASCS offices and RIF (reduction in force)

of personnel. The premise that farmers would adjust plantings to market demand
fell short, and stocks of grains increased, necessitating increased use of the CCC
commodity loan program, FOR (farmer owned reserve) and the target price concept

with deficiency payments making up the difference between the market or loan,

whichever was higher, and the target price.

ASCS office staffing was again increased.

As deficiency pa5mients increased over several years, the suspicions that farmers

were unduly advantaging themselves of farm program benefits also increased.

In the years I have served on the COC, I can state with certainty there has been

little, if any, fraud on the part of producers in Nelson County to receive more than

entitled benefits for participating in Federal farm programs. Whenever producers

are out of compliance, it is due to misunderstanding, misinformation, variance in

the amount planted in a given field from year to year, equipment failure and honest

human error. The degree of noncompliance is very minimal, usually by a fractional

percent over tolerance.

There are also ASCS rules which are sometimes not fully explained or understood

by the producer which I will demonstrate by an actual "failure to fully comply" case

heard by our COC several years ago. A producer at certification had listed his plant-

ed acres of all crops and other uses of cropland including ACR or set-aside acres

required for program crops. In my area summer fallow is an accepted use on ACR
acres. When the producer certified, he had more summer fallow than necessary for

his program crop requirements. The clerk asked him to designate the specific acres

to comply, which he did. The producer was "spotchecked" and one field designated

for ACR was by definition declared ineligible, so he was short of ACR acres, al-
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though he had ample acres available. If he would have designated all his summer
fallow acres, he would have been in compliance. He indicated in accounting for the

use of only necessary acres needed, as advised by the clerk, and in failing to declare

all his acreage eligible, resulted in the producer having to pay some liquidated dam-
ages as penalty for this paper infraction.

The producer did not participate in the wheat and feed grains program for several

years because of his disenchantment with the system due to this action.

These rules or guidelines in the commodity loan program can also create financial

distress on occasion. In determining the amount of grain in a bin, ASCS has a table

indicating the bushels in the cubic foot displacement of the grain. There is also a
chart for "pack factor" which in some cases can increase the measured quantity eli-

gible for loan by seven or more percent, depending on the size of the bin.

Also, the dockage did not need to be accounted for that year. This apparently was
an error in the rules, as most barley loans were short of the measured quantity on
maturity of the loan that year. The producer is then faced with the charge of unau-
thorized removal or disposition of the grain, is liable for repayment of principal, in-

terest and penalty on the bushels that were never there. The producer is assumed
guilty until found innocent.

Another example of the above is my horror story on an appeals case in Nelson

County. A producer harvested barley, I believe in 1986, and subsequently took out

a commodity loan on approximately 12,000 bushels at 90 percent of measured quan-

tity based on the previous example. When the loan matured nine months later, the

barley was placed in the FOR for three years at 100 percent of measured quantity.

This grain was inspected periodically by the farmer fieldman for ASCS for condition

and quantity.
Upon maturity, the producer opted to turn the barley over to CCC as repayment

of the reserve loan as the cash price was too low to repurchase the loan and sell

on the cash market. Upon delivery, the elevator manager informed him there was
some heat damage, quoting a 10 to 15 cent discount per bushel. When the delivery

was completed, the elevator provided an ASCS form for the producer to sign. This

states the test weight, dockage and other factors determining grade, damage and
quantity delivered. The loan papers were sent to the county ASCS office and to the

KCMO commodity office to determine value. The report from KCMO stated using

the ASCS discount schedule, the barley was worth MINUS $.85 a bushel, but had
placed a value of $.50 a bushel on the barley. The elevator where the barley was
stored purchased it for $.65 a bushel. This option was not available to the producer

at this time.

As a result, our ASCS office sent notice to the producer stating he owed CCC
about $22,000. The producer then appealed the grade and price level to our office;

however, we were unable to grant him relief, as the procedure stated he agreed to

the grade when he signed the form. He then appealed to the state ASCS committee
and was told they could not grant him relief either, and further advised him that

by appealing to the Washington office of ASCS he could also lose the $.50 a bushel

KCMO had established according to a recent memo received from the state office.

The producer's CRP payment of about $16,000 for the year was taken, as well as

most of his final deficiency payment in settlement of the debt. The producer stated

he could have sold the barley locally for $1.75 a bushel or he could have brought

it back with PIK certificates at a net cost of $.11 a bushel.

The elevator blended the barley out at little if any discount and in fact, paid the

producer an additional $.75 a bushel for the barley delivered. The non-recourse fea-

ture of the commodity loan program was apparently ignored by ASCS.
Another example in a FOR case is interesting as well:

A producer had wheat stored in a quonset under the FOR program. Upon routine

inspection by the ASCS fieldman, some spoilage was noted due to moisture from a

leak in the structure. The producer repaired the leak and removed the spoiled

wheat, about 80 bushels, out of a total loan of around 20,000 bushels. He replaced

the 80 bushels out of free grain from the current year's production, as was permis-

sible.

This grain was in a steel bin. He subsequently placed the remainder of this bin

under loan. When removing the grain from this bin prior to the next harvest, the

80 substituted bushels were inadvertently removed. The fieldman found the bin

empty and unauthorized removal was applied, costing the producer over $11.00 a

bushel for the 80 bushels in question.

The irony of this situation is the quantity delivered from the remaining grain in

the quonset was adequate to meet the requirement for the loan and no penalty

needed to be assessed.
While these several examples are admittedly in the worst-case scenario, there are

many other lesser injustices I can recall. While these violations are but a small frac-
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tion of ASCS transactions handled, it demonstrated the margin of error due to the

human factor on both sides of the ASCS counter.

If we are to restore the confidence of farmers in the agency to better dehver pro-

grams to our producers, we must, I think, keep the focus on the objective of farm

programs, and not on complying with some restrictive, complex and sometimes erro-

neous rules and regulations with ever-increasing liquidated damages and decreasing

tolerances for margin of error.

We must keep the regulations simplified. If as much effort was expended to en-

sure compUance as is now spent discovering noncompliance, we will have come a

whole lot closer to our goal of a "farmer friendly" agency in ASCS.
The same would apply to SCS and FmHA.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF BENNY BUNTING

Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to be here today. My name is Benny Bunting and

I farm in Oak City, North CaroUna raising poultiy and diversifying my farming op-

eration to grow shitake mushrooms. I am also a farm advocate working with farm-

ers around the country with Farm Plan Advocates and through the Credit Commit-

tee of the National Family Farm Coalition (NFFC). The NFFC represents 38 rural

advocacy and family farm organizations in 30 states across the country.

I am very pleased to be here today expressing our views on how USDA delivers

its services to its major constituency—farmers, and to help answer the question:

USDA—Does it Work or Waste?
We feel that the USDA has been wasting millions and billions of taxpayer dollars

since the early 1980's. We contend that the waste has not been additional staff in

local offices or the number of offices at the county level but in the failure of the

policy direction from the National level. The agenda of USDA and particularly

FmHA was to remove itself from farmers and their rural communities. It has advo-

cated policies that intentionally reduce family farm income to push an export-driven

policy that only benefits large corporate agri-business. It advocated substituting

guaranteed loans for direct loans which were really just a bailout for commercial

banks. c \.

Farmers have spent scarce and declining resources trying to get fair hearings on

their appeals, consideration of their loan applications, and hours driving back and

forth to a USDA office due to small technicalities and possibly incorrect information

provided by employees who possess an anti-farmer attitude at the local level as well

as lack clear direction from the National level. We question how much money has

been wasted by USDA contracting out jobs while ignoring their own employee's ca-

pabilities and creativity. Contracting out places another layer of bureaucracv and

profit for the consultant between the USDA worker and farmer. On top of all this

there has been waste created by unnecessary adversarial relationships, litigation to

get FmHA to comply with its own programs and employee conflicts.

Since the mid-1980's many family farmers have been working together to push

for changes in the way USDA operates. We want USDA and in particular its pro-

grams that are targeted to moderate-sized family farmers to work. We have commit-

ted limited resources for phone hotlines, travelled to become "experts" on the way
USDA should operate and what services we should be receiving at the local level.

I came here today on short notice and in the midst of the worst weather crisis to

hit North Carolina because I again have renewed optimism that there may be some

real changes that are possible at the USDA. We want to be involved in offering our

views, experiences, and input into the "reorganization" process.

In 1988, I testified before the Senate Agriculture Committee on their first over-

sight hearing on the implementation of the 1987 Agricultural Credit Act. We worked

very hard to ensure that this legislation fixed the failed FmHA debt restructuring

process. I stated at that hearing, "It has the potential for strengthening the family

farm structure with fairness and dignity for both the farmer and lender. We are

here today with guarded optimism because we are acutely aware of past favorable

legislation that has been degraded to symbolism when implemented by the Farmers

Home Administration."
j i i c

Unfortunately the implementation of that law resulted in false hopes and lack ot

real changes for hundreds of thousands of family farmers. The original mission of

FmHA has been thwarted by past Administrations that wanted to remove itself

from FmHA direct lending and force farmers off the land even when it cost the tax-

payer. There are still farmers struggling unnecessarily with USDA oyer appeals, re-

purchase of their land out of inventory, disaster payments, and their right to have

their debt restructured nearly six years after the first FmHA notices were sent out

under the 1987 Credit law.
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Todav as in 1988, we still retain guarded optimism. We are hopeful that the Clin-

ton Administration and Secretar>- Espy will really listen to what has gone wTong

and new approaches to making both the agency and its programs really deliver.

There are some new State Directors that come to their jobs with a reform perspec-

tive that puts farmers first. But, there are many other decision-makers at the state

and national level that are holdovers with few new ideas and no new vision of the

roleofUSDA.
In 1993 and especiallv this week, there is a major challenge and opportunity for

USDA to change its approach and really work. The floods m the Midwest and the

drought m the Southeast are far beyond what we can imagine. The losses are^ dev-

astating yet the long term disaster can be minimized or increased by how USDA
responds.' There is an opportunitv to fix what has been broken in the bureaucracy.

The final regulations from the 1990 Farm Bill have yet to be issued; a failing FmHA
appeals system must be reformed; and major retraining of USDA employees needs

to be undertaken.
There needs to be a coordination that hasn't existed at the Agency for years. It

needs to break down existing barriers that have kept each sub-agency in its own

world. There needs to be a recognition of the importance of state programs respond-

ing to state needs and for decision-making to be returned to the local and state

level. Ci\il rights enforcement must be a priority both for employees and for farmers

who should have greater access to benefits from USDA programs. There appears to

be—and certainly needs to be—a change at the top that trickles down to the local

level. Ill
Training .^nd Outreach: In 1988, it was farmers who tned to educate theu- local

FmHA office about the regulations for the Agncultural Credit Act of 1987 when they

were provided with incorrect information. Some farmers ran for FmHA County Com-

mittee slots and won; others were provided incorrect information and didn't. It was

familv farm organizations and the Farmers Legal Action Group that spent hundreds

of hours rev.Titing the proposed regulations that had intentionally misrepresented

the intent of the legislation.

In 1991, It took major efforts by farmers and farm organizations to get any real

implementation of the Integrated" Farm Management Program Option iIFMPO) by

local ASCS offices. Farmers were told not to bother to apply and that it wouldnt

work on their farms, and wasn't worth the effort. This small yet significant program

helps lav the groundwork for more significant poUcy changes to encourage farmers

to shift their farming practices towards rotation and less pesticide use, yet less than

100,000 acres out of 5 million eUgible has been enrolled m the program. This past

year, new program sign up was even lower as there were no new State Directors

and no outreach on the program.
Training at USDA is essential for employees and farmer borrowers. County Com-

mittee members have new roles but lack any real training. We urge USDA to

prioritize their outreach to farmers and their training programs to clearly explain

the agency policies so that farmers can once again turn to local offices for assist-

ance. We want to ensure that reorganization is done so that it makes sense to con-

sumers of USDA services—not just the OMB budget cutters.

We are pleased that Secretarj- Espy suspended some FmHA foreclosure actions

m early March pending a new review process. We raised many questions about how

this review would actually take place and the farmer role in the process. The recur-

rent FmHA employee errors will supposedly be the basis of some new training pro-

grams vet we continue to be concerned about what this will really mean.

MiNORi-n- Outreach a.nd Education: The 1990 Farm Bill established a new pro-

gram to expand outreach and education to minonty farmers through community

based organizations and educational institutions. This type of program is one step

m addressing the crisis of minority land loss facing this country.

Appeals: An area of major concern since 1989 has been the operation of the

FmHA appeals svstem. In 1987 a new appeals system was established in the Agri-

cultural Credit Act. It was working very well, overturning nearly 60 percent of the

cases m support of the FmHA borrower, until the independence of the National Ap-

peals Staff was directlv jeopardized by the intervention of the FmHA Director. Since

that time the appeals "process has basicallv been frozen. Farmers have won appeals

that are then ignored by the local FmHA o"ffice and other farmers have been waiting

months and now vears for final decisions.

In the 1990 Farm Bill, a new ASCS appeals system was created that was also

supposed to be independent yet has failed to work as envisioned by Congress. These

problems have been well documented in House Government Operations testimony

and three Senate Agriculture Committee hearings in the past three years. Legisla-

tion to create an independent USDA appeals system for all agencies—ASCS, FmHA,
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CCC, SCS, and Crop Insurance—was introduced last year by then Rep. Mike Espy
m the House and Senator Conrad among others in the Senate.

Reorganization Plans: UTiile we know that Secretar.- Espv has stated his plan

to first reorganize in D.C., we have major concerns about the process of getting

input into the reorganization plans. In Februarj- we were told there would be re-

gional input sessions on our ideas about the plans but they haven't been held. The
inauguration eve Madigan plan to close 1,289 local USDA offices was done without

any economic analysis. They didn't examine which offices had long term leases, the

length of time for farmers to drive or even more serious—they didn't count into their

calculations the number of guaranteed loans that an individual office is servicing,

even though their salar>' re%iew was based on the numbers of farmers that could

"graduate" from direct to guaranteed loans. The assumptions used in this formula
need to be examined. We are hearing that offices are being moved or closed down
and new construction approvals are being made even though the process is supposed
to be on hold.

We are concerned about what office consolidation really means. Is it five different

employees working under one roof with a coordinated computer system or is it one

employee expected to deliver highly t-echnical and important information on a very

broad array of issues? In other cases employees were moved to one overcrowded of-

fice or new offices were leased without any analysis if this m fact helped service

delivery.

Strategic Plans and Emplovte Evaluations: Farmers strongly support

FmHA's recent revision of their employee goals that are used in evaluating perform-

ance. The Administrative Notice sent out on June 24, 1993 states, "As you have
heard, one of the major goals being emphasized by Secretary Mike Espy and this

Agency is to be farmer and customer friendly. The management and servicing goals

of FmHA have been revised to provide all servicing options to which a borrower

might be entitled. It continues to be important that we make loans to those eligible

for our services and who have an opportunity for success."

The new goals mean that employee evaluations will not be negatively impacted

if they assist a borrower with debt restructuring or approve them for a direct loan.

Prior 'to this important change, the USDA lender of last resort, FmHA was effec-

tivelv thwarted by this Reagan/Bush poUcy for the past 12 years.

We urge USDA' to revisit the Bush Administration "strategic plan" due to its clear

direction of eliminating a role for FmHA in both farm and housing lending. We sup-

port the closing of RDA regional offices as included in the House ApproiDriations

Bill. It is a duplicative agency that was created to further demoralize ana confuse

the role of FMHA. The agency-wide employee consolidation plan that is supposed

to be accomphshed by attrition should not be accompUshed by consohdating sub-

agencies when important work is being performed. Of particular concern is the low-

number of women and people of color in many jobs at the National and local level.

Agricl'LTL'Ral Medl^tiox Programs: Mediation has been working in states

around the country. In 1987, the Agricultural Credit Act created a Federal match
to both expand and encourage creation of these important programs. Despite initial

USDA apprehension about the role and effectiveness of mediation, they have played

a coordinating role that has been very beneficial. In fact, we are hopeful that USDA
will support expanding mediation services beyond FmHA to other agencies within

USDA along the lines of a comprehensive appeals program.
Sustainable Agricultu-re Research ant) Education (SARE): The SARE/LISA

program has been funded since 1988, yet continues to provide funding for less than

10 percent of the eUgible programs. It is a unique initiative and partnership be-

tween farmers, research, non-profit organizations and educational institutions that

needs to be expanded significantly during the next two years to lay the groundwork

for more extensive policy debate and changes in the 1995 farm bill. The SARE Di-

rector has been very supportive of integrating new approaches into the program.

Conclusion: Farmers and farm advocates want USDA to work. No one can afford

to waste valuable and scarce resources. This testimony focussed primarily on

FmHA, ASCS, and appeals. There are other promising areas dealing with Farmers'

Markets, alternative marketing, and possible areas of focus within USDA such as

a joint partnership that could really encourage rural economic development that

starts at the farm gate, not ignoring the role of farmers, their skills and expertise.

'While we are optimistic about some of the changes at FmHA, we remain con-

cerned about how slowly many decisions are being made. The disaster—both the

floods in the Midwest and the drought in the Southeast provide USDA with the op-

portunity to assert both leadership and coordination in tne delivery of ser\ices that

do in fact make a real difference for many farmers and their famiUes. W^ile FmHA
may be listening and trying to resolve decade-old conflicts with individual farmers,

we urge them to implement poUcies that benefit us all. We want to translate our
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energ>' and work into our farms, our communities and our ov,ti businesses—not hav-

ing to' wage an ongoing battle with a bureaucracy. We recognize that USDA does

not exist alone—that there are interconnections with other agencies such as the De-
partment of Justice, Small Business Administration, and Environmental Protection

Agency. If USDA is workmg for family farmers and consumers— it v.ill make the

coordination work for many other constituencies as well. Again, I thank you for the

opportunity to present this testimony today.
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